



All rights reserved

© Platform for Peace and Humanity, 2024

Cover Photo: People in Front of the Buddhas of Bamiyan, Afghanistan. Ali Azad

ISSN 2989-3038

Editors

Fadhilah Gubari Kelly Demjanick

Authors

Lova Jansson Natalia Arkhipova Ruchi Singh Tuck Kei Yong Saher Husain



Central Asia

Issue 9

September 2024

Table of contents

The New Anti-Human Trafficking Law in Kazakhstan	5
LGBTQ Rights in Central Asia: Legal Barriers, Social Challenges, and Activism	10
Natalia Arkhipova	12
Forced Labour in Turkmenistan's Cotton Industry Ruchi Singh	20
The Right to Adequate Housing in Uzbekistan Tuck Kei Yong	26
Balancing Security and Obligations: Plight of Afghan Refugees in Central Asia's Legal Landscape	35



Central Asia

Issue 9

September 2024

Foreword

In Central Asia, governments issue laws as a main action to improve their human rights profile. However, passing legislation alone is not a solution. These laws are often not supported by adequate public awareness campaigns or sufficient financial resources for implementation, which undermines their overall effectiveness.

Kazakhstan's notable efforts in combating human trafficking have included passing new anti-trafficking laws and ratifying several international agreements. However, the lack of coordination between implementing agencies has significantly limited the impact of these government initiatives.

Despite commitments by Kazakhstan, Uzbekistan, and Kyrgyzstan to uphold human rights standards on non-discrimination, freedom of expression, opinion, information, association, and assembly, their legal frameworks still fall short in effectively protecting against discrimination based on sexual orientation and gender identity.

Efforts to eliminate forced labour, particularly in Turkmenistan's cotton industry, are hampered by the absence of fundamental labour rights, freedom of expression, and independent monitoring to safeguard both adult and child workers.

While Uzbekistan has made significant progress in recognising and legislating the right to adequate housing, major challenges remain in translating these legal reforms into tangible improvements. A gap persists between constitutional guarantees and their practical implementation.

Additionally, Uzbekistan's failure to ratify the 1951 Refugee Convention and Tajikistan's discriminatory laws against refugees continue to violate the rights of Afghan refugees, who seek refuge in these main destination countries.

The articles in this edition highlight the human rights challenges faced by Central Asian countries and examine the actions being taken to promote peace, security, and social justice in the region.



The New Anti-Human Trafficking Law in Kazakhstan

Lova Jansson

Key Takeaways

- In the context of regional and internal economic disparities and insecurity, Kazakhstan emerges as a key source, destination, and transit country for human trafficking.
- At the start of September, its new Law on Action Against Human Trafficking came into force, adding to a range of measures taken in recent years.
- Still, only very few trafficking cases are identified and legally pursued, and victim assistance remains underfunded. To effectively tackle this deeply disturbing form of exploitation, better resourcing of support organisations, collaboration with a wider range of actors, and demonstrable action on corruption in Kazakhstan are needed.
- Fundamentally, the root causes of deprivation, precarity and inequality must also be recognised and addressed. Migration should not be conflated as a root cause, and support for foreign national trafficking victims should be strengthened.

Human Trafficking in Kazakhstan

Last year, Kazakh police initiated 26 investigations of trafficking in persons (TIP), prosecuted 18 cases and convicted six traffickers.[1] These numbers do not reflect the actual magnitude of the TIP issue in the country, with wide recognition that many cases go

unnoticed or un-investigated.[2] The numbers also do not expose the full human suffering that TIP brings, better reflected through the stories of trafficking victims, such as that of 26-year-old Kazakh Assel Aitpayeva who committed suicide after travelling to Georgia on the promise of employment but, instead, was sexually exploited.[3]

The UN Office on Drugs and Crime (UNODC), in line with the Palermo Protocol [4] defines human trafficking, or TIP, as the 'recruitment, transportation, transfer, harbouring or receipt of people through force, fraud or deception, with the aim of exploiting them for profit'[5]. Trafficking takes many forms; forced labour and sex trafficking are commonly recognised as the most prominent [6]. In Kazakhstan, nationals from Uzbekistan, Tajikistan and Kyrgyzstan are increasingly victims of forced labour, often in domestic settings, at bazaars and in the construction and agriculture industries, partly due to their reliance on "low-skilled" migrant labour and their informal nature [7]. Women and girls are disproportionately affected by human trafficking globally and represented 64% of victims in Central Asia in 2020[8], being often tricked with promises of employment in hospitality, childcare and modelling, but forced into labour, sexual activities, begging criminality [9]. Traffickers use a range of deceitful recruitment methods, working online, advertising in public media and directly approaching victims at transport hubs [10]. Their means of coercion include confiscation of victims' travel documents, physical and mental abuse, and debt manipulation [11].

"Criminals exploit the human desire to improve one's lot in life and generate vast profits from the exploitation of victims in myriad ways", laments Gulnaz Kelekeyeva, Project Leader of Winrock International's Kazakhstan Actions against Trafficking in Children (KATCH) Project, who shared her insights in support of this article.



Gulnaz Kelekeyeva, Project Leader of Winrock International's Kazakhstan Actions against Trafficking in Children (KATCH) Project, at the January 2024 international roundtable on 'Improving Mechanisms for the Prevention of Trafficking in Persons in Central Asian Countries'. Source: Gulnaz Kelekeyeva

Several factors compound to make the risk of human trafficking especially pronounced in Kazakhstan. The country's relative economic prosperity, in contrast with the slower growth and development of its Central Asian neighbour countries, makes it an attractive destination for economic migrants [12]. The analogous disparity in livelihood prospects between Astana, the financial centre of Almaty, and the oil cities of Aktau and Atyrau, on the one hand, and rural

Kazakhstan on the other, increasingly brings internal migrants to its hubs of economic development. Many newcomers lack financial resources, formal status, and social safety nets, making them vulnerable to trafficking, which need not involve international border crossings [13]. Besides these structural factors, recent events like the COVID-19 pandemic and the recession it triggered, as well as Russia's invasion of Ukraine and the Taliban's takeover of Afahanistan, have exacerbated the risk of human trafficking by placing more people in situations of unemployment, poverty and displacement [14]. Gulnaz Kelekeyeva has observed the increasing complexity and severity of the issue of human trafficking in recent years:

"Climate change, lack of decent employment and poor educational options have all driven migration over the past decades. For some who can't access legal ways to work and reside in the destination country, or when moving from rural to urban areas, from poorer suburbs to economically more attractive parts, however, their experience may become one of trafficking."



Astana's financial centre. Astana's wealth and the opportunities offered by the city attract many internal and international migrants, some of whom fall victim to trafficking. Source: Pexels

Kazakhstan's New Anti-trafficking Law and Other Government Action

In this context, it is positive to see the government of Kazakhstan stepping up action to counter human trafficking in the country.

The adoption of a 2024-2026 National Action Plan at the end of last year [15], and the signing of the new Law on Action Against Human Trafficking at the beginning of July mark the culmination of a range of efforts in recent years [16]. 2021, Kazakhstan together Kyrgyzstan and Uzbekistan moved from the rank of 'Tier 2 Watch List' to 'Tier 2' in the widely referenced US Department of State TIP Report, in recognition of the government's commitment. Among its recent actions are dedicating government funding to victim shelters and support services, increasing the number of specialised anti-trafficking police officers,[17] enhancing training for law enforcement officials, and launching public awareness campaigns [18]. Kazakhstan has ratified several key international counter-trafficking agreements, including the central Palermo Protocol [19], and with other counties collaborating coordinate and strengthen TIP prevention and response. In 2022, the governments Kazakhstan, Kyrgyzstan, and Uzbekistan formed a working group to develop a transnational victim referral mechanism [20]. Kazakhstan is also a founding member of the Almaty Process [21] and the Budapest Process [22], both of which aim to advance dialogue, policy, and mechanisms on a range of migration-related themes, including human trafficking.

The new Law on Action Against Human Trafficking – which came into force at the start of September 2024 – consolidates and elevates matters relating to counter-trafficking, and it legally defines key terms, which has been advocated for by civil society [23] and academic circles [34]. For Gulnaz Kelekeyeva, one of the major contributions of the new law and the 2024–2026 National Action Plan is their

encouragement of the involvement, in antitrafficking efforts, of a wider range of actors in Kazakh society. For example, health authorities will henceforth be required to provide special medical care for victims of trafficking, and the Ministry of Education will be responsible for raising awareness among school children and college and university students, as well as for providing special social services for child TIP victims.

"Before the law was adopted, education and health facilities were unaware about the role they play in preventing and combatting trafficking and considered that identification is the prerogative of the law enforcement agencies. These stakeholders stand at the forefront of identifying trafficked or at-risk children and are critical in the referral process", Kelekeyeva says.



Part of the Kazakh delegation at the 24th Alliance Against Trafficking in Persons Conference in April 2024, where Kazakhstan shared information about the then draft law 'On Combating Human Trafficking'. Source: DK News Kazakhstan.

Counter-Trafficking Shortfalls

However, despite the forward steps taken by the government of Kazakhstan, there are still gaps in its efforts to prevent, detect, and legally pursue human trafficking, and to protect victims; the small number of trafficking convictions made last year a key indicator of its shortfalls. Importantly, the government is collaborating with and supporting NGOs

involved in victim protection, but the funding allocated is often insufficient [25], leaving hotline operators under-trained and forcing some shelters to close, according to Gulnaz Kelekeyeva.

"The Government of Kazakhstan should ensure their continuous operation and availability to victims and increase the range and quality of services these organizations are able to provide", she says.

Civil society organisations have also reported a lack of access to data and information as a key barrier to advocacy and the provision of effective services [26]. And while civil society may be engaged in the fight against human trafficking, there is room to further involve the private sector, especially financial institutions which can play a key role in supporting investigations [27]. Mobile teams composed of law enforcement officers, labour inspectors and NGO representatives have now been resourced to inspect workplaces and venues in different sectors. Kelekeyeva celebrates this but also highlights the initiative's relative neglect of child victims as it focuses on establishments such as hotels, construction sites, farms, and bazaars, and lacks engagement with child related authorities. Many advocates also emphasise the need for enhanced training of law enforcement officers, including the challenging tasks of identifying cases of psychological coercion [28] and trafficking income schemes [29]. Critically, to justify claims of concerted efforts to stop human trafficking, Kazakh authorities need to target internal corruption [30]. NGOs and reported have police accepting bribes from traffickers in exchange for protection from prosecution, and even direct facilitation of forced labour and sex trafficking [31].

Beyond these calls for tactical action, there is a less recognised need to address the more fundamental root causes of human trafficking in Kazakhstan. There is a notable disconnect between analyses of why trafficking occurs –

stressing influence the of poverty, unemployment, inequality, and informality and the oft-invoked responses - strengthened legislation, law enforcement and data collection [32]. While harder to resolve, structural issues of disparity between countries and regions, and between women and men, must be recognised for their fundamental role in human trafficking, and policy must address vulnerabilities and economic, social and political [33]. underpinnings **Among** those most vulnerable to human trafficking are international migrants, exposed in the context of their pursuit of opportunities and their frequent precarity and lack of legal and social protection [34]. Trafficking and migration are often conflated [35], with the result that broad-brush discouragement of migration and border control appear as legitimate responses [36]. Such measures fail to address the real root causes of trafficking [37] and may in fact aggravate risks for vulnerable populations, as restricting legal mobility pathways tends to drive movements underground and benefit illicit [38]. Kazakhstan is operators destination of regional migrants, and it is imperative that the country's reinvigorated antitrafficking efforts serve to safeguard rather than migrants' restrict rights, freedoms, wellbeing.

Some positive measures have been taken by the Kazakh authorities to better international migrants from human trafficking. Since 2022, foreign nationals are legally entitled to the same benefits as Kazakh victims, including access to shelter, and legal and psychological services, as well as temporary residency and permission to work [39]. The entitlement of children of migrants to attend school in Kazakhstan is another important policy reducing the risk of child trafficking [40]. Nonetheless. foreign nationals remain disadvantaged in several elements of countertrafficking; they are less likely to be identified as victims, their cases are investigated with less effort, they are sometimes dismissed violators of migration laws, and their services

are insufficiently funded and implemented with delays [41]. Gulnaz Kelekeyeva highlights some additional challenges:

"Law enforcement lack awareness of the new legal provisions allowing foreign victims to temporarily stay in Kazakhstan, and there are also difficulties in providing interpreters for foreigners."

Conclusion

The Kazakh government's bolstered action on human trafficking is commendable. Nevertheless, it is clear that this deeply disturbing phenomenon has no straightforward solution. To strengthen trafficking prevention and response, there is a need to recognise the issue's complexity and to, correspondingly, involve additional sectors and actors, and to complement tactical interventions with attention to structural issues, not least the relative disadvantage of lower-income groups, women, and foreign nationals.

Recommendations

- Increase funding for NGOs providing critical assistance to victims of human trafficking to reflect demand, including to meet the needs of foreign national victims.
- Continue to involve more sectors and industries in concerted trafficking prevention and response action, including financial institutions and the private sector more broadly – to promote supply chain transparency, ethical recruitment and worker treatment, and victim support.
- Promote the detection of child trafficking by the new Mobile Teams by involving child related authorities and by targeting places where child trafficking is likely to manifest.

- Continue to address corruption, ensuring transparent monitoring of and accountability for officials complicit in human trafficking.
- Actively recognise the role of poverty, unemployment, and regional, urban-rural and gender inequality in driving trafficking – and take action.
- Enhance legal international migration pathways and the implementation of legislated entitlements for foreign trafficking victims.

- [1] US Department of State, '2023 Trafficking in Persons Report: Kazakhstan' (2023), https://www.state.gov/reports/2023-trafficking-in-persons-
- <u>report/kazakhstan/#:~:text=The%20government%20prosecuted%2018%20human,134%2C%20and%20308%20of%20the,</u> accessed 9 August 2024
- [2] Aida Haidar, 'Human trafficking expert discusses Kazakhstan's progress and regional safe migration' The Astana Times (2 August 2023), https://astanatimes.com/2023/08/human-trafficking-expert-discusses-kazakhstans-progress-and-regional-safe-migration/, accessed 11 August 2024
- [3] Zhar Zardykhan, 'As peace and prosperity unravel, Central Asia braces for a surge of forced labor and sexual slavery' Global Voices (9 August 2022), https://globalvoices.org/2022/08/09/as-peace-and-prosperity-unravel-central-asia-braces-for-the-surge-of-forced-labor-and-sexual-slavery/, accessed 11 August 2024
- [4] United Nations, 'Protocol to Prevent, Suppress and Punish Trafficking in Persons, Especially Women and Children, supplementing the United Nations Convention against Transnational Organized Crime' (15 November 2000)
- [5] UNODC, 'Human Trafficking' (2024), https://www.unodc.org/unodc/en/human-Trafficking/Human-Trafficking.html#:~:text=FAQs,of%20exploiting%20them%20for%20profit, accessed 9 August 2024
- [6] Nicole Jackson, 'Human trafficking in post-Soviet Central Asia: A critique of the securitisation framework' (2008), Security and Migration in Asia: The Dynamics of Securitisation (Routledge)
- [7] US Department of State (n 1)
- [8] Aida Haidar (n 2)
- [9] US Department of State (n 1)
- [10] Amangeldy Khamzin, Zhanna Khamzina, Omon Mukhamedzhanov Binur Taitorina and Yermek Buribayev, 'Human trafficking: problems of counteraction in Kazakhstan' (2023), Access to Justice in Eastern Europe
- [11] Nicole Jackson (n 6)
- [12] Brian Turnbull, 'Trafficking in Kazakhstan' (2015), Foreign Military Studies Office
- [13] US Department of State, '2024 Trafficking in Persons Report' (2024), https://www.state.gov/reports/2024-trafficking-in-persons-report/, accessed 9 August 2024
- [14] Zhar Zardykhan (n 3)
- [15] Ministry of Justice of the Republic of Kazakhstan, Institute of Legislation and Legal Information, 'On the approval of the action plan of the Government of the Republic of Kazakhstan for the prevention, prevention and fight against the crime related to human trafficking for 2024-2026' (28 November 2023), https://adilet.zan.kz/kaz/docs/P2300001048#z10, accessed 11 August 2024

- [16] Police Department of West Kazakhstan region, 'On July 5, 2024, the Head of State signed the Law of the Republic of Kazakhstan "On Action Against Human Trafficking" (19 July 2024), https://www.gov.kz/memleket/entities/mvd
- <u>zko/press/news/details/812354?lang=kk</u>, accessed 11 August 2024
- [17] US Department of State (n 1)
- [18] Brian Turnbull (n 12)
- [19] Amangeldy Khamzin et al. (n 10)
- [20] US Department of State (n 1)
- [21] IOM, 'Almaty Process on Refugee Protection and International Migration' (2024) https://www.iom.int/almaty-process-refugee-protection-and-international-migration, accessed 12 August 2024
- [22] IOM, 'Budapest Process' (2024), https://www.iom.int/budapest-process, accessed 12 August 2024
- [23] Amangeldy Khamzin et al. (n 10)
- [24] Liliya Kenzhebayeva, 'The push factors that impact sex trafficking in the former Soviet Union' (2021), City College of New York
- [25] Ibid
- [26] Freedom Collective, 'CSO data shows Central Asian migrants face exploitation in their search for work' (29 August 2023), https://freedomcollaborative.org/newsletter-archive/cso-data-shows-central-asian-migrants-face-exploitation-in-their-search-for-work, accessed 11 August 2024
- [27] UNODC, 'West and Central Asian Countries are committed to boost efforts in addressing the issue of human trafficking and smuggling of migrants in the region', https://www.unodc.org/rpanc/en/Sub-programme-2/west-and-central-asian-countries-are-committed-to-boost-efforts-in-addressing-the-issue-of-human-trafficking-and-smuggling-of-migrants-in-the-region.html, accessed 11 August 2024.
- [28] US Department of State (n 1)
- [29] Alimzhan Bekmagambeto , Yermek Askarov, Nagima Kala, Leyla Garashova and Alibek Tabuldenov, 'Analysis of Policies on Combating Human Trafficking Crimes at The International and National Levels' (2024), Pakistan Journal of Criminology (vol 16, no 03, pp. 403-418)
- [30] Liliya Kenzhebayeva (n 24)
- [31] US Department of State (n 1)
- [32] USAID, Freedom Collaborative and Winrock International, 'Regional mapping of trafficking and vulnerable migrants' routes: Collective CSO data on migration journeys in Central Asia (August 2023)

- [33] David Okech, Joon Choi, Jennifer Elkins and Abigail Burns, 'Seventeen years of human trafficking research in social work: A review of the literature (2018), Journal of Evidence-Informed Social Work (vol. 15, no. 2, pp. 103-122)
- [34] Amangeldy Khamzin, Zhanna Khamzina, Zhumakhan Nurmanbetkyzy, Elmira Kenzhibekova and Yermek Buribayev, 'Assessing the vulnerability to human trafficking amidst migration patterns: A case study of Kazakhstan' (2023), Danube (vol. 14, no. 4)
- [35] Natalia Szablewska and Krzysztof Kubacki, 'Anti-human trafficking campaigns: A systematic literature review' (2018), Social Marketing Quarterly (vol. 24, no. 2, pp. 104-122)
- [36] Céline Nieuwenhuys and Antoine Pécoud, 'Human trafficking, information campaigns, and strategies of migration control' (2007), American Behavioral Scientist (vol. 50, no. 12, pp. 1674-1695)
- [37] Amangeldy Khamzin, Yermek Buribayev and Kaliya Sartayeva, 'Prevention of human trafficking crime: A view from Kazakhstan and Central Asian countries' (2022), International Journal of Criminal Justice Science (vol. 17, no. 1, pp. 34-53)
- [38] Céline Nieuwenhuys and Antoine Pécoud (n 36)
- [39] US Department of State (n 1)
- [40] Brian Turnbull (n 12)
- [41] US Department of State (n 1)

LGBTQ Rights in Central Asia: Legal Barriers, Social Challenges, and Activism

Natalia Arkhipova

Key Takeaways

- Uzbekistan and Turkmenistan remain the most restrictive environments for LGBTQ+ individuals in Central Asia, with same-sex sexual activity still criminalised under their legal codes.
- While Kazakhstan, Kyrgyzstan, and Tajikistan have decriminalized same-sex sexual activity, none of these countries have enacted anti-discrimination laws or legally recognized same-sex relationships. However, Kazakhstan has recently introduced a petition in June 2024, aimed at banning socalled "LGBT propaganda," which would directly breach its international human rights obligations concerning nondiscrimination, freedom of expression, and assembly.
- Despite significant legal and societal challenges, LGBTQ+ activism in Central Asia, particularly in Kyrgyzstan and Kazakhstan, has demonstrated remarkable resilience. Activists continue to push for greater visibility and legal protections, often operating in hostile environments where government repression and societal opposition are prevalent.

Introduction

Central Asia, comprising Kazakhstan, Kyrgyzstan, Uzbekistan, Turkmenistan, and Tajikistan, represents a unique region where lesbian, gay, bisexual, trans, queer or questioning, or another diverse gender identity (LGBTQ+) rights are severely limited and often contested.

This region, characterised by its shared posthistory, diverse Soviet cultures, predominantly conservative societies, presents a complex landscape for LGBTQ+ individuals.[1] Across these countries, LGBTQ+ people face a range of challenges, from restrictive legal frameworks and lack of anti-discrimination protections to widespread social stigma and discrimination.[2] Understanding the status of LGBTQ+ rights in Central Asia is crucial, as it sheds light on broader issues of human rights, social justice, and the interplay between law, culture, and activism.



Flag of Uzbekistan at the LGBTQ+ parade in New York. Source:CABAR.

LGBTQ+ rights in Central Asia have been shaped by a combination of historical, cultural, and political factors. Despite the decriminalisation of same-sex sexual activity in Kazakhstan, Kyrgyzstan, and Tajikistan, there are no specific laws protecting LGBTQ+ individuals from discrimination, and same-sex relationships are not legally recognised.[3][4][5]In contrast, Uzbekistan and Turkmenistan still criminalise same-sex sexual relations, reflecting a more conservative legal stance

that further marginalises LGBTQ+ communities. [6][7] The absence of legal protections and recognition contributes to a hostile environment where LGBTQ+ individuals face violence, harassment, and limited access to justice.

Beyond legal challenges, societal attitudes in Central Asia are predominantly conservative, and heavily influenced by traditional values and religious beliefs.[8] Homophobia and transphobia are widespread, and LGBTQ+ individuals often experience significant social exclusion and discrimination. Public discourse on LGBTQ+ issues is frequently shaped by nationalist rhetoric and state propaganda, which perpetuate negative stereotypes and hinder progress toward greater acceptance and equality.[9]

Current Legal Frameworks

In Central Asia, the legal status of LGBTQ+ individuals varies significantly across the five countries in the region, reflecting a complex interplay of historical, cultural, and political factors. Each country has adopted different approaches to LGBTQ+ rights, ranging from criminalisation to decriminalisation without further protective measures.

Uzbekistan and Turkmenistan represent the most restrictive environments for LGBTQ+ individuals in Central Asia. In both countries, same-sex sexual activity remains criminalised, conservative reflecting deeply entrenched attitudes and a reluctance to align with international human rights standards.[10] In Uzbekistan, Article 120 of the Criminal Code explicitly prohibits consensual same-sex sexual relations between men, punishable by up to prison.[11] years in Similarly, Turkmenistan, Article 135 of the Criminal Code criminalises same-sex relations between men, with penalties including imprisonment for up to two years.[12]

These laws not only stigmatise LGBTQ+ individuals but also create an environment where discrimination, violence, and harassment are pervasive and unchallenged. Furthermore, there are no specific legal protections against discrimination based on sexual orientation or gender identity in either country, leaving LGBTQ+ individuals without recourse or legal support.

Kazakhstan, contrast, Kyrgyzstan, Tajikistan have decriminalised same-sex sexual activity, which marks a notable difference from their neighbours.[13] Kazakhstan decriminalised consensual same-sex relations in 1998, shortly after gaining independence from the Soviet Union.[14] Kyrgyzstan followed a similar path, decriminalising same-sex relations in 1998, and Tajikistan did so in 1998. [15] However, despite these steps toward decriminalisation, none of these countries have enacted comprehensive anti-discrimination laws that specifically protect LGBTQ+ individuals from discrimination in employment, housing, healthcare, or education. Moreover, there is no legal recognition of samesex relationships in any form, such as marriage or civil partnerships, further entrenching LGBTQ+ individuals in a precarious legal position where they lack basic rights and protections afforded to their heterosexual counterparts.

Recent Developments



Photo Illustration by Emil Lendof. Source: The Daily Beast

•

While there has been some progress in terms of decriminalisation, recent legal developments in Central Asia have also highlighted ongoing challenges and resistance to LGBTQ+ rights. In Kyrgyzstan, for example, there have been several attempts to introduce "anti-LGBTQ" propaganda" laws, similar to those enacted in Russia.[16] These proposed laws, first introduced in 2014, sought to criminalise the dissemination of information deemed to promote "nontraditional sexual relations," effectively banning any public expression or advocacy of LGBTQ+ rights.[17] Although the law has not yet been passed, its repeated introduction and the widespread public support for such measures underscore the significant social and political opposition to LGBTQ+ rights in the country.

Kazakhstan has also seen some notable developments. Kazakhstan's Constitutional Council announced on May 26, 2015, that "propaganda pending legislation on nontraditional orientation" sexual unconstitutional.[18] This decision was met with mixed reactions; while some viewed it as a step forward, others criticised the government's reluctance to implement comprehensive antidiscrimination laws that would protect LGBTQ+ widespread societal individuals from discrimination and violence.

In Tajikistan, there have been alarming developments related to LGBTQ+ rights. In 2017, the government created a registry of LGBTQ+ individuals as part of a supposed "morality campaign," raising significant human rights concerns.[19] This registry reportedly used for "profiling" and "preventive measures," has increased the risk of surveillance, harassment, and persecution for LGBTQ+ people in the country, reflecting a worrying trend towards greater state control and repression.[20]

The persistence of these attitudes is evident in countries like Uzbekistan and Turkmenistan, where conservative societal values and authoritarian political systems continue to uphold laws that criminalize same-sex relations and restrict any form of LGBTQ+ expression.[21]

Regional trends also suggest a cautious approach to LGBTQ+ rights, where governments may decriminalise certain aspects but stop short of providing broader protections or recognition.[22] This approach allows these states to present a more moderate image to the international community while avoiding backlash from conservative segments of their populations. Additionally, the influence of regional powers like Russia, which has enacted and promoted restrictive LGBTQ+ laws, cannot overlooked.[23] Russia's propaganda" law has inspired similar legislative attempts in Central Asia, reflecting the region's broader geopolitical dynamics and the impact of Russian cultural and political influence.[24] As such, in June 2024 Kazakhstan introduced a new petition "against LGBT Propaganda", that calls on banning so-called "propaganda", which would breach Kazakhstan's international human rights obligations on nondiscrimination and freedom of expression, opinion, information, association, and assembly. [25]

Social Attitudes and Cultural Context

Social attitudes towards LGBTQ+ individuals in Central Asia are predominantly conservative, heavily influenced by traditional values, religious beliefs, and deeply ingrained societal norms. [26]



Source: VICTOR DRACHEV, AFP/Getty Images. 2010

Across the region, LGBTQ+ individuals often face significant stigma and discrimination, which are exacerbated by the lack of legal protections and the criminalization of same-sex activity in countries.[27] In Uzbekistan Turkmenistan, for example, the criminalisation of same-sex relationships not only marginalises LGBTQ+ individuals but also reinforces negative perceptions, further entrenching societal conservative attitudes that view nonheteronormative identities deviant as immoral. 28

Even in countries like Kazakhstan, Kyrgyzstan, and Tajikistan, where same-sex activity has decriminalised. LGBTQ+ individuals been continue to experience widespread social exclusion and discrimination. Homophobic and transphobic sentiments are pervasive, with many people holding traditional beliefs that reject LGBTQ+ identities as incompatible with religious cultural and norms. In communities, LGBTQ+ individuals are pressured to conform to societal expectations or face social ostracisation, harassment, and even violence.[29] Media representation in the region often perpetuates negative stereotypes of LGBTQ+ people, portraying them as threats to traditional family values and national identity. This biased portrayal contributes to a climate of intolerance and hostility, making it difficult for LGBTQ+ individuals to live openly and safely. [30]

Furthermore, nationalist rhetoric and state propaganda frequently frame LGBTQ+ rights as a foreign imposition, which undermines local advocacy efforts and paints LGBTQ+ individuals as agents of Western influence. In some countries of the region, although, it is starting to change due to the popularisation of the Internet and foreign social trends. [31]

Overall, the cultural context in Central Asia significant remains barrier to advancement of LGBTQ+ rights, with deeply rooted conservative values and widespread contributing social stigma to marginalisation and invisibility of LGBTQ+ communities. Advocacy for LGBTQ+ rights in the region requires navigating these complex cultural landscapes and addressing both legal and societal challenges to foster a more inclusive and accepting environment.

LGBTQ+ Activism and Advocacy

LGBTQ+ activism and advocacy in Central Asia are marked by resilience and ingenuity, despite facing significant challenges from conservative societies and restrictive political environments. Activists and organisations in the region operate in a complex landscape where public attitudes are largely unsupportive, and governments often oppose or restrict LGBTQ+ rights and expression.



A rainbow LGBT pride flag. Source: Human Rights Watch 2024, Wikimedia Commons.

Nonetheless, grassroots organisations and individual activists continue to push for greater visibility, legal protections, and social acceptance of LGBTQ+ individuals.

In Kyrgyzstan, LGBTQ+ activism is more visible compared to other Central Asian countries.[32] Organisations like Labrys and Kyrgyz Indigo have been at the forefront of advocating for LGBTQ+ rights, organising events, providing support services, and engaging in public education campaigns.[33] These groups have worked to build a community and raise awareness about LGBTQ+ issues, despite facing threats, violence, and legal obstacles. Notably, there have been attempts introduce "anti-LGBTQ+ to propaganda" laws similar to those in Russia, which would criminalise the promotion of LGBTQ+ rights in Kyrgyzstan. The laws were introduced by the conservative members of the Kyrgyz parliament. While these laws have not yet been enacted, their repeated introduction reflects the ongoing societal and political resistance faced by activists.[34]

Kazakhstan also has a burgeoning LGBTQ+ movement, with organisations like the Feminita initiative working to promote LGBTQ+ rights even despite legal challenges.[35][36] Activists in Kazakhstan focus on both legal advocacy and community support, such as challenging discriminatory laws and practices, providing safe spaces, and offering psychological support for LGBTQ+ individuals. However, activism in Kazakhstan is complicated by government surveillance and occasional crackdowns on public demonstrations, requiring activists to navigate carefully between advocating for rights and ensuring their safety.[37] In Uzbekistan, Turkmenistan, and Tajikistan,

LGBTQ+ activism is extremely limited due to harsh legal environments and societal hostility. In these countries, where same-sex relationships are criminalised (Uzbekistan and Turkmenistan) or highly stigmatized (Tajikistan), open advocacy is nearly impossible.[38]

Instead, LGBTQ+ communities often operate

underground, using discreet networks and digital platforms to connect, share information, and provide mutual support.[39] In Tajikistan, for example, activists have to operate covertly to avoid persecution, especially after the government compiled a registry of LGBTQ+ individuals in 2017 as part of a morality campaign.[40]

Despite these challenges, Central Asian LGBTQ+ activists continue to find creative ways to advocate for their rights. They often collaborate with international human rights organisations to bring attention to their struggles and gain support. [41] The use of social media and online platforms has also become an important tool for raising awareness, mobilising support, and connecting with global LGBTQ+ networks.

Conclusion

LGBTQ+ rights in Central Asia face significant challenges due to restrictive legal frameworks and conservative societal attitudes. While some progress has been made in decriminalising same-sex activity, comprehensive protections and social acceptance remain lacking. Activists in the region demonstrate resilience, advocating for change and supporting LGBTQ+ individuals despite facing significant risks. The future of LGBTQ+ rights in Central Asia depends on continued advocacy, legal reforms, and shifting public attitudes towards greater inclusivity.

Recommendations

- Decriminalisation and Legal Reform: In response to the strong advocacy, Uzbekistan and Turkmenistan should repeal laws that criminalise same-sex sexual activity to align with international human rights standards. Decriminalisation is a critical first step towards reducing stigma and discrimination against LGBTQ+ individuals. Governments should also consider implementing legal frameworks that protect against discrimination based on sexual orientation and gender identity.
- Governments and civil society organisations across Central Asia should implement public awareness campaigns and educational programs to challenge homophobic and transphobic attitudes. Promoting a better understanding of LGBTQ+ issues and fostering inclusivity can help reduce societal stigma and create a more accepting environment for LGBTQ+ individuals.
- Support and Protect LGBTQ+ Activism: Governments should create a safe and enabling environment for LGBTQ+ activists and organisations to operate without fear of harassment, violence, or repression. This includes protecting the freedom of expression and assembly and ensuring that activists are not targeted for their advocacy work. International organisations and human rights bodies should provide support and solidarity to local activists to amplify their voices and strengthen their efforts.

- [1] Wilkinson, C. (2020). LGBT rights in the former Soviet Union. The Oxford handbook of global LGBT and sexual diversity politics, 233-247.
- [2] Bermet Talant, Radio Free Europe (2022) Life As An LGBT Person In Central Asia accessed on 31.08.2024 https://www.rferl.org/a/life-as-an-lgbtq-person-central-asia/31892168.html
- [3] Human Rights Watch Kazakhstan: World Report 2021, accessed on 31.08.2024 https://www.hrw.org/world-report/2021/country-chapters/kazakhstan
- [4] Human Rights Watch Kyrgyzstan: World Report 2021, accessed on 31.08.2024 https://www.hrw.org/world-report/2021/country-chapters/kyrgyzstan
- [5] Human Rights Watch Tajikistan: World Report 2023, accessed on 31.08.2024 https://www.hrw.org/world-report/2023/country-chapters/tajikistan
- [6] Human Rights Watch, "Uzbekistan: Gay Men Face Abuse, Prison", accessed on 31.08.2024 https://www.hrw.org/news/2021/03/23/uzbekistan-gay-men-face-abuse-prison
- [7] IGLA Europe, "Annual Review of the Human Rights Situation of Lesbian, Gay, Bisexual, Trans, and Intersex People on Turkmenistan", accessed on 31.08.2024 https://www.ilga-europe.org/sites/default/files/Turkmenistan.pdf
- [8] Кубеев, Р. Д. (2022). ON SOME ISSUES OF TRADITIONALISM IN SOVIET CENTRAL ASIA (BRIEF HISTORIOGRAPHIC REVIEW). Электронный научный журнал «edu. e-history. kz», 9(1), 243–257.
- [9] Amnesty International. (2019). Central Asia: Same-Sex Relationships Still Criminalized. Retrieved from https://www.amnesty.org/en/latest/news/2019/05/central-asia-same-sex-relationships-still-criminalized/
- [10] Wilkinson, C. (2020). LGBT rights in the former Soviet Union. The Oxford handbook of global LGBT and sexual diversity politics, 233-247.
- [11] OSCE (2010) "The Violations of the Rights of Lesbian, Gay, Bisexual and Transgender Persons in UZBEKISTAN. A Shadow Report" ", accessed on 31.08.2024 https://www.osce.org/files/f/documents/0/a/68798.pdf
- [12] Human Dignity Trust (2023) "Turkmenistan", accessed on 31.08.2024 https://www.humandignitytrust.org/country-profile/turkmenistan/
- [13] Radio Free Europe (2005) "Central Asia: Gays Say Tolerance Improving, But still Long Way To Go" accessed on 31.08.2024 https://www.rferl.org/a/1056994.html
- [14] UNHCR(2015) "Kazakhstan: LGBT Community Living in Fear", accessed on 31.08.2024 https://webarchive.archive.unhcr.org/20230519033209/https://www.refworld.org/docid/55b20c664.html
- [15] Human Dignity Trust (2024) "A History of LGBT Criminalisation", accessed on 31.08.2024 https://www.humandignitytrust.org/lgbt-the-law/a-history-of-criminalisation/

- [16] IGLA EUROPE (2023) "STATEMENT: KYRGYZSTAN TARGETS LGBTI COMMUNITIES IN A NEW LAW" accessed on 31.08.2024 [15] Saida, N (2024, 19 April), 'How Are Patterns of Labor Migration From Uzbekistan Changing?', The Diplomat, https://thediplomat.com/2024/04/how-are-patterns-of-labor-migration-from-uzbekistan-changing/.
- [16] IGLA EUROPE (2023) "STATEMENT: KYRGYZSTAN TARGETS LGBTI COMMUNITIES IN A NEW LAW" accessed on 31.08.2024 https://www.ilga-europe.org/news/statement-kyrgyzstan-targets-lgbti-law/
- [17] The Guardian (2014) "Kyrgyzstan moves towards adoption of Russia's anti-gay law", accessed on 31.08.2024 https://www.theguardian.com/world/2014/oct/16/kyrgyzstan-moves-towards-adoption-russia-anti-gay-law
- [18] Human Right Watch (2015) "Kazakhstan: Anti-Gay Laws Found Unconstitutional" accessed on 02.09.2024 https://www.hrw.org/news/2015/05/28/kazakhstan-anti-gay-laws-found-unconstitutional
- [19] Lenta.ru (2017) "В Таджикистане поставили на учет всех геев и лесбиянок" accessed on 02.09.2024 https://lenta.ru/news/2017/10/18/uchet/
- [20] Lenta.ru (2017) "«Многих убивают родственники» От чего бегут таджикские геи" accessed on 02.09.2024 https://lenta.ru/articles/2017/10/28/tojikiston/
- 21] Memorial (2020) " ЛГБТИ+ В РЕГИОНЕ ЦЕНТРАЛЬНОЙ АЗИИ: РЕПРЕССИИ, ДИСКРИМИНАЦИЯ, ИСКЛЮЧЕННОСТЬ" accessed on 02.09.2024https://adcmemorial.org/wp-content/uploads/lgbt_ca_ru.pdf
- [22] Ibid.
- [23] The Guardian (2022) "Russia passes law banning 'LGBT propaganda' among adults" accessed on 02.09.2024 https://www.theguardian.com/world/2022/nov/24/russia-passes-law-banning-lgbt-propaganda-adults
- [24] Радио Свобода (2024), Дарья Егорова "Под влиянием российской пропаганды. Гомофобия в Казахстане", accessed on 02.09.2024 https://www.svoboda.org/a/pod-vliyaniem-rossiyskoy-propagandy-gomofobiya-v-kazahstane/32823505.html
- [25] Viktoriya Kim, Human Rights Watch (2024) "Kazakhstan Should Reject Attempt to Curtail LGBT People's Rights" accessed on 03.09.2024 https://www.hrw.org/news/2024/07/10/kazakhstan-should-
- reject-attempt-curtail-lgbt-peoples-rights
- [26] Kospakov, A. M., Kylyshbayeva, B. N., & Uyzbayeva, A. A. (2022). Social attitudes toward LGBT+ in Kazakhstan. Вестник КазНУ. Серия психологии и социологии, 83(4), 60-70.
- [27] Kirey-Sitnikova, Y., & Kirey, A. (2019). Sexual politics in post-Soviet societies: A preliminary cartography. SexPolitics: Mapping Key Trends and Tensions in the Early 21st Century, 118-141.
- [28] Latypov, A., Rhodes, T., & Reynolds, L. (2013). Prohibition, stigma and violence against men who have sex with men: effects on HIV in Central Asia. Central Asian Survey, 32(1), 52-65.

- [29] ADC Memorial (2020) "LGBTI+ in the region of Central Asia: repressions, discrimination, exclusion" accessed on 02.09.2024 https://adcmemorial.org/en/publications/lgbti-in-the-region-of-central-asia-repressions-discrimination-exclusion/
- [30] Wilkinson, Cai & Dall'Agnola, Jasmin. (2024). Introduction: LGBTQ + visibilities in the Caucasus and Central Asia. Central Asian Survey. 43. 1-11. 10.1080/02634937.2024.2304632.
- [31] Dall'Agnola, Jasmin. (2023). Smartphones and public support for LGBTQ+ in Central Asia. Central Asian Survey. 43. 1-20. 10.1080/02634937.2023.2187346.
- [32] Wilkinson, C. (2014). LGBT activism in Kyrgyzstan: what role for Europe?.LGBT Activism and the Making of Europe: A Rainbow Europe?, 50-72.
- [33] Aids Action Europe (2022), "Кыргызстан: ЛГБТ-организации борются за права" accessed on 02.09.2024 https://www.aidsactioneurope.org/ru/news/кыргызстан-лгбт-организации-борются-за-права
- [34] Саbar (2023), Mika Okinova "Контроль над третьим сектором: ограничения деятельности ЛГБТ+ организаций в Кыргызстане в борьбе за "традиционные ценности" accessed on 02.09.2024 https://cabar.asia/ru/kontrol-nad-tretim-sektorom-ogranicheniya-deyatelnosti-lgbt-organizatsij-v-kyrgyzstane-v-borbe-za-traditsionnye-tsennosti
- [35] Front Line Defenders (2020) "Feminita Kazakhstan Feminist Initiative" accessed on 02.09.2024 https://www.frontlinedefenders.org/en/organization/feminita
- [36] Amnesty International (2019) "Kazakhstan fails to register the LBQ initiative "Feminita"" accessed on 02.09.2024 https://www.amnesty.org/en/wp-content/uploads/2021/05/EUR5704842019ENGLISH.pdf
- [37] IGLA (2024) Daniele Paletta, "What do we talk about, when we talk about alliances and solidarity between the LGBTI and the feminist movements?" accessed on 02.09.2024 https://ilga.org/podcast/podcast-making-rainbow-waves-lx06-feminist-initiative-feminita-kazakhstan/
- [38] Human Rights Watch (2021) Uzbekistan: Gay Men Face Abuse, Prison accessed on 02.09.2024 https://www.hrw.org/news/2021/03/23/uzbekistan-gay-men-face-abuse-prison
- [39] Kirey-Sitnikova, Y. (2023). Transgender activism in Kazakhstan, Kyrgyzstan and Tajikistan. Central Asian Survey, 43(1), 33–48. https://doi.org/10.1080/02634937.2023.2261982
- [40] The Diplomat (2024), Alva Omarova, "Beaten, Threatened and 'Outed': The Ordeals of LGBTQ+ People in Tajikistan" accessed on 02.09.2024 https://thediplomat.com/2024/03/beaten-threatened-and-outed-the-ordeals-of-lgbtq-people-in-tajikistan
- [41] FRIDA (2023) "Queering Central Asia" accessed on 03.09.2024 https://youngfeministfund.org/queering-central-asia-fridas-role-in-supporting-queer-activism-in-the-region-and-the-challenges-that-come-with-it/

Forced Labour in Turkmenistan's Cotton Industry

Ruchi Singh

Key Takeaways

- The Turkmen government continues to enforce forced labour in its cotton industry, involving tens of thousands of state employees, including teachers, doctors, and students, who are coerced into harvesting cotton, often under the threat of job dismissal or expulsion from school.
- Workers in the cotton fields endure harsh conditions, such as extreme heat, chemical exposure without protection, and the absence of adequate medical facilities, highlighting the dangerous and exploitative nature of this forced labour.
- Despite a formal ban on child labour in cotton harvesting, children continue to be involved, often working as substitutes for adults fulfilling quotas, showing that child labour remains tied to the broader system of forced labour.
- Comprehensive reforms are needed to eliminate forced labour, including recognising basic worker rights, ensuring freedom of expression, and allowing independent monitoring to protect both adults and children.

Introduction

For years, the Turkmenistan government's tight control over cotton production has led to widespread human rights abuses, with state employees—including teachers and doctors

-coerced into participating in gruelling harvests. This practice is deeply ingrained in the country's cotton industry, a significant part of its economy. [1] [2]

In August 2024, Turkmenistan commenced its annual cotton harvest campaign, a process historically associated with widespread forced labour.[3] Tens of thousands employees, students, and soldiers are coerced into participating, often under the threat of job dismissal or expulsion from school. This coercion extends to public-sector workers, who are required to pick cotton during regular working hours, and sometimes even during their vacations, as noted with teachers and medical professionals in the western Balkan Province in mid-2024. Workers face these conditions without pay, under constant threats, and some resort to paying bribes to avoid labour. [4]

Recent developments suggest a potential shift in the country's approach. The Government of Turkmenistan has partnered with (ILO) International Labour Organisation address longstanding issues related to forced labour. [5] The government and the ILO have developed a cooperation roadmap for 2024-2025, aiming to prevent forced labour during cotton harvests. This plan includes measures to eliminate both adult and child forced labour, establish reporting mechanisms for coercion extortion, and set minimum standards. [6] Since June 2024, negotiations, seminars, and training programs have raised awareness about preventing the mobilisation of child labour.

Additional seminars were conducted in August 2024 in the Ahal, Mary, and Dashoguz Velayats as part of the roadmap's implementation. [7]

While this initiative marks a step forward, the country continues to struggle with ongoing instances of child labour in cotton fields and insufficient accountability for government officials involved in perpetuating forced labour practices. [8]

Economic and Political Context

Turkmenistan is one of the most closed countries in the world, with a government controlling almost every aspect of public life. Textiles are one of the few industries that bring much-needed foreign currency to Turkmenistan, with cotton being one of the most significant crops in the country. Cotton is considered strategically important, complementing the revenue generated from the oil and gas sector.[9]

Despite its economic importance, Turkmenistan is ranked at Tier 3, the lowest possible ranking which indicates a failure to meet minimum standards in combating human trafficking and making significant efforts. [10] There is no free media and no independent trade unions to protect workers. Moreover, the government continues to deny allegations of forced labour and anyone who speaks out about such abuse faces harsh consequences. [11]

"In Turkmenistan, there are no independent institutions or mechanisms to protect workers against reprisal for refusing to pick cotton. Anyone who attempts to speak out faces' harassment, physical attacks, and arbitrary imprisonment."— Ruslan Myatiev, director of Turkmen News. [12] The structure of cotton production in Turkmenistan is highly centralised, operating under a state-controlled monopoly-[13] monopsony system. The Turkmen government exerts total control over cotton production.

The state owns all agricultural land, which it leases to farmers who are required to grow various crops, including cotton, to fulfil statemandated quotas. The government dictates cotton production amounts, locations, and prices for essential inputs like seeds, fertiliser, and fuel. [14]



Thousands of state employees are required to pick 20-25 kilos of cotton per day in Turkmenistan's Lebap province. Source: RFE/RL, 2023

Forced Labour and Working Conditions During the Harvest Season

Cotton harvesting is an extremely demanding task, requiring the manual extraction of cotton plants and the removal of cotton bolls. Forced labourers endure difficult, often intolerable, working and living conditions. [15] Workers are exposed to the intense heat of the open fields, with limited access to shade and minimal provision of drinking water. As the harvest extends into November or December, the weather shifts to cold and wet conditions, yet labourers are compelled to continue working under these adverse circumstances. [16]

The fields are frequently treated with chemicals, yet workers are not provided with essential protective equipment, such as gloves or masks, nor are they informed about the nature of the chemicals used. [17] Furthermore, medical facilities are not made available to address potential health issues caused by chemical exposure.

During the harvest season, regional governors are responsible for mobilising tens of thousands of citizens, including public sector workers, to work in the cotton fields. The state coerces employees of both state and private enterprises to meet quotas by picking cotton, often under dangerous and unsanitary conditions. Doctors, dentists, teachers, students, and military personnel are among those required to leave their usual work to participate in the cotton harvest. [18]

In some instances, private businesses are compelled to assist with the harvest by providing transportation or food for civil servants. The pressure to meet quotas sometimes results in children picking cotton alongside their parents or as substitutes for relatives. Some children also work as paid replacements for those forced to pick cotton. [19]

Child Labour

Despite formal bans on child labour in cotton harvesting since 2005 and the recent classification of such work as "harmful and dangerous," the reality on the ground differs starkly from official policy. [20]

Children continue to be involved in cotton picking, often working as substitutes for family members or to earn money in place of state employees coerced into fulfilling cotton quotas. The number of children involved fluctuates depending on various factors, including whether it's a school day or the quality of the cotton crop. [21]

The issue of child labour in Turkmenistan's cotton industry is closely tied to the broader system of state-enforced forced labour. Due to government pressure to meet harvest quotas, children are frequently drawn into the labour force alongside their parents, despite efforts to

curb the practice. In some cases, children are also hired as replacements for those who are compelled to work in the fields but can afford to pay for a substitute. [22]



School and kindergarten teachers submit cotton for weighing in the Dashoguz region, as part of the state-mandated cotton harvest. Source: The Turkmen News, 2022

The Cotton Campaign's 2023 report to the UN Committee on the Rights of the Child highlighted that addressing child labour in Turkmenistan requires tackling the systemic forced labour imposed on adults. Without addressing the root cause—state-imposed labour quotas and lack of workers' rights—efforts to eliminate child labour will likely remain ineffective. The report stressed the need for wider labour reforms, including the recognition of basic worker rights, freedom of association, and independent monitoring, as critical steps towards eradicating both adult and child forced labour in Turkmenistan's cotton fields. [23]

In 2023, some progress was made when the Ministry of Labour updated its list of hazardous jobs prohibited for individuals under 18, specifically adding "cotton picker" and "cotton grower." However, the challenge remains in enforcing these regulations consistently across the country. Observers also noted a reduction in child labour during the 2023 harvest season, but the systemic issues underpinning forced labour persist.

For true reform, the Turkmen government must ensure that policies banning child labour are fully implemented and that broader labour rights are upheld to protect children and adults alike. [24]

Recent Attempts to Combat Forced Labour

In 2023, Turkmenistan showed promising signs of progress in addressing forced labour in its cotton industry. For the first time in a decade of independent monitoring, observers noted that the government took steps to reduce coerced labour practices. [25] [26] Notably, by late September 2023, state institutions ceased the practice of forcing teachers and doctors to either participate in the cotton harvest or pay for substitutes. [27]

Furthermore, the country's commitment to reform was underscored by its cooperation with the ILO. In October 2023, following the signing of a cooperation agreement, the ILO conducted its inaugural mission to monitor the cotton harvest in Turkmenistan. This development marks a significant step towards international oversight and potential improvements in labour practices within the country's cotton sector. [28]

On June 3, 2024, the governor of Lebap Province convened a meeting with leaders of agricultural associations from various traps to address concerns about cotton production, specifically the rising use of child labour in harvesting. [29]

In a related move, on June 18, 2024, the Cotton Campaign, a global coalition committed to ending forced labour in Central Asian cotton production, sent letters to the Italian Trade Agency (ITA) and the Association of Italian Textile Machinery Manufacturers (ACIMIT). The letters urged these organisations to cancel their business meetings in Turkmenistan and instead use their influence to push the Turkmen government to end its forced labour practices. [30]

The coalition has also called on business associations, textile machinery manufacturers, brands, and other supply chain entities to halt all investments in Turkmenistan's textile industry, aiming to prevent them from profiting from or contributing to the widespread and state-enforced use of forced labour in the country's cotton production. [31]



School and kindergarten teachers arrived by truck to a cotton field in the Dashoguz region to participate in the state-directed cotton harvest. Source: The Turkmen News, 2022

Conclusion

While these changes in mobilisation are promising, it is important to recognise that the Turkmen government has not implemented other measures that would suggest more substantial policy reforms. For instance, they have not held government officials accountable for using forced labour or issued public condemnations of the practice.

progress will require addressing True fundamental rights such as freedom association and expression, allowing for independent monitoring, holding and government officials accountable for labour violations. International pressure, including calls for businesses halt investments to Turkmenistan's textile industry, may play a crucial role in encouraging more substantial reforms.

Recommendations

- Rights need to be safeguarded through the implementation of appropriate measures to abolish state-sanctioned forced labour. The underlying issues need to be addressed to eliminate forced labour practices and promote the rights to freedom of expression and freedom of association.
- Forced labour reforms need to ensure freedom of speech and freedom of assembly, allowing any independent NGO, including genuine trade unions, to operate freely.
- The freedom of expression of activists, organisations working on labour rights, journalists, and any individuals aiming to monitor and report on forced labourrelated issues need to be released and protected. Their data needs to be incorporated into forced labour policies.
- ILO needs to engage with the International Trade Union Confederation, Workers' Rights, and Employers' associations in all aspects of monitoring and developing the roadmap.
- Effective cooperation with international trade unions and other independent civil society actors, including Turkmen partners in exile, needs to be promoted, and regular participation in the work of all ILO projects and programs in Turkmenistan needs to be enhanced.

- [1] Emerging Europe, 'Turkmenistan's cotton industry remains blighted by forced labour and corruption' (Emerging Europe, 2023) https://emerging-europe.com/analysis/turkmenistans-cotton-industry-remains-blighted-by-forced-labour-and-corruption/accessed1September 2024
- [2] The Times of Central Asia, 'Children in the fields, not at their desks: Turkmenistan continues to use child labor in cotton harvest' (The Times of Central Asia, 29 August 2023) https://timesca.com/children-in-the-fields-not-at-their-desks-turkmenistan-continues-to-use-child-labor-in-cotton-harvest/ accessed 1 September 2024
- [3] Radio Free Europe/Radio Liberty, 'Turkmenistan's cotton industry still relies on forced labour of state workers' (Radio Free Europe/Radio Liberty, 1 September 2023) https://www.rferl.org/a/turkmenistan-cotton-forced-labor-state-workers/32566055.html accessed 3 September 2024

[4] Ibid.

- [5] Fibre2Fashion, 'Turkmenistan, ILO road map to stop forced labour in cotton harvesting' (Fibre2Fashion, 2023) https://www.fibre2fashion.com/news/textile-news/turkmenistan-ilo-road-map-to-stop-forced-labour-in-cotton-harvesting-295914-newsdetails.htm accessed 1 September 2024
- [6] Daryo, 'Turkmenistan, ILO partner to end cotton industry forced labor' (Daryo, 7 June 2024) https://daryo.uz/en/2024/06/07/turkmenistan-ilo-partner-to-end-cotton-industry-forced-labor accessed 1 September 2024
- [7] Turkmenistan.gov.tm, 'Seminars on labour rights have been held in the regions of Turkmenistan' (Turkmenistan.gov.tm, 12 August 2024) https://www.turkmenistan.gov.tm/en/post/86450/seminars-labour-rights-have-been-held-regions-turkmenistan accessed 1 September 2024
- [8] Genocide Watch, 'Turkmenistan uses child labor in cotton harvest' (Genocide Watch, 1 September 2023) https://www.genocidewatch.com/single-post/turkmenistan-uses-child-labor-in-cotton-harvest accessed 1 September 2024
- [9] Emerging Europe (n 1) accessed 6 September 2024
- [10] U.S. Department of State, 'Report to Congress on 2023 Trafficking in Persons Interim Assessment Pursuant to the Trafficking Victims Protection Act' (U.S. Department of State, 2023) https://www.state.gov/report-to-congress-on-2023-trafficking-in-persons-interim-assessment-pursuant-to-the-trafficking-victims-protection-act/ accessed 1 September 2024
- [11] Just Style, 'Turkmenistan urged to end forced labour in cotton supply chain' (Just Style, 2023) https://www.just-style.com/news/turkmenistan-urged-to-end-forced-labour-in-cotton-supply-chain accessed 1 September 2024

- [12] TexFash, 'Systematic forced labour still ongoing in Turkmenistan, alleges new report' (TexFash, 2023) https://texfash.com/update/systematic-forced-labour-still-ongoing-in-turkmenistan-alleges-new-report accessed 2 September 2024
- [13] Radio Free Europe/Radio Liberty (n 3)

[14] ibid.

[15] ibid.

[16] ibid.

[17] ibid.

[18] Sourcing Network, 'The price for Turkmen cotton is too high' (Sourcing Network, 19 June 2018) https://www.sourcingnetwork.org/blog/2018/6/19/the-price-for-turkmen-cotton-is-too-high accessed 6 September 2024

[19] ibid.

[20] Genocide Watch (n 8)

[21] Progres.Online, 'Turkmenistan's cotton harvest: A persistent forced labour problem' (Progres.Online, 2023) https://progres.online/society/turkmenistans-cotton-harvest-a-persistent-forced-labor-problem accessed 6 September 2024

[22] The Times of Central Asia (n 2)

[23] Cotton Campaign, 'New independent reporting reveals ongoing systematic forced labour and corruption in Turkmenistan cotton harvest' (Cotton Campaign, 2023) https://www.cottoncampaign.org/news/new-independent-reporting-reveals-ongoing-systematic-forced-labor-and-corruption-in-turkmenistan-cotton-harvestnbsp accessed 2 September 2024

[24] ibid.

- [25] Just Style (n 12) accessed 1 September 2024
- [26] Embassy of Turkmenistan in Switzerland, 'National Leader of the Turkmen people, Chairman of the Halk Maslahaty held a meeting with the President of Uzbekistan' (Embassy of Turkmenistan in Switzerland, 14 August 2023) https://switzerland.tmembassy.gov.tm/news/135278 accessed 1 September 2024
- [27] International Labour Organization (ILO), 'Observation (CEACR) adopted 2015, published 105th ILC session (2016)' (NORMLEX Information System on International Labour Standards, 2023) https://normlex.ilo.org/dyn/normlex/en/f? p=NORMLEXPUB:13101:0::NO::P13101 COMMENT ID:3253697 accessed 5 September 2024

[28] ibid.

[29] Times of Central Asia, 'Turkmenistan province bans child labour in cotton harvesting' (Times of Central Asia, 2023) https://timesca.com/turkmenistan-province-bans-child-labour-in-cotton-harvesting/ accessed 1 September 2024

[30] ibid.

[31] Cotton Campaign, 'Turkmenistan' (Cotton Campaign, 2023) https://www.cottoncampaign.org/turkmenistan accessed 5 September 2024

The Right to Adequate Housing in Uzbekistan

Tuck Kei Yong

Key Takeaways

- Uzbekistan's new constitution formally recognises the right to adequate housing; however, significant gaps remain between these legal guarantees and their practical implementation. Even to this day, issues like forced evictions, inadequate housing conditions, and slow judicial enforcement highlight the need for more effective measures and real-world application of these rights.
- Persistent issues in housing affordability and infrastructure will continue exacerbated by inadequate water and energy systems. Limited access to safe drinking water, high energy costs, and inefficiencies in heating systems impact the housing. Addressing quality of infrastructure deficits through targeted investments and improvements in energy efficiency is key to enhancing the overall housing conditions and affordability.
- To bridge the gap between legal promises and practical outcomes, Uzbekistan must strengthen its judicial and non-judicial mechanisms for enforcing housing rights. State measures might include ratifying international protocols, improving legal aid, and implementing effective national housing strategies. By focusing on these areas, the Uzbek government can make meaningful progress towards ensuring the enjoyment of the right to adequate housing by all its citizens.

Background

The official visit by the United Nations Special Rapporteur on the Right to Adequate Housing to Uzbekistan from 19 to 30 August 2024 marked a pivotal moment of perusal by the international community, indicating the severity of the housing issues in the nation in the latter half of 2024. [1] Violations by the local authorities of individuals' housing rights are occurrences in Uzbekistan. From 2019 to 2020 alone, we saw a series of sporadic civil disobedience against the Uzbek authorities for demolishing their houses and forced eviction. [2] On 26 July 2019, local authorities in the Xorazm region demolished hundreds of civilian housing to make way for new industrial projects. [3] Whilst the authorities promised financial compensation, the former residents of these damaged houses received nothing and thus, sparked a protest and blockage over public highways. It is important to note that protests of any scale remain rare in Uzbekistan given the authorities' strict control over the media and civilians' everyday speech.



Protesters set fire to a pile of bushes and tree branches on the road in Buston town in Karakalpakstan, after the December 2019 energy crisis. Source Farangis Najibulla/Radio Free Europe, 4 December 2019.

Despite this, the extent and intensity of housing rights violations in Uzbekistan have pushed locals to advocate for their rights since then. In December 2019, an energy outage across the nation sparked an unprecedented nationwide protest as virtually all houses have been left with no or inadequate supplies of electricity in the midst of the winter season. [4]

Beyond this, we see the occasional protests across all regions in the nation where residents dared to voice out against the government's failure to safeguard their right to adequate housing. All these have even been observed in its capital city of Tashkent in 2020, [5] the beating heart of the Uzbek authorities.

Housing Rights Guaranteed under International Law

According to article II(1) of the International Covenant on Economic, Social and Cultural Rights (ICESCR), the right to adequate housing is of central importance to the right to an adequate standard of living and thus, adequate housing allows for the enjoyment of other economic, social and cultural rights. [6] The idea of adequate housing transcends beyond merely having a roof over our heads; instead, it means our inherent right to live somewhere in security, peace and dignity. [7]

The Committee on Economic, Social and (CESCR), in its General Cultural Rights Comment 4 (1991), elaborated that the right to adequate housing included the legal security of availability of essential affordability, habitability, availability, location, and cultural adequacy. [8] Since Uzbekistan ratified ICESCR in 1995, the Uzbek State is obliged to take certain measures to achieve the full realisation to the right to adequate housing. This does not mean that States have to provide housing for their entire population, nor does anyone have the enforceable right to demand housing from the State. [9]

Instead, in the long run, the Uzbek State must merely undertake progressive measures to fully realise everyone's right to adequate housing, within a reasonable time and using their maximum available resources. [10] Progressive measures may entail establishing community housing finance systems for affordable housing or refraining from making legislative decisions that lead to a decline in housing conditions. [1] In the short run, State obligations of immediate effect require Uzbekistan to adopt national housing strategies, undertake measures nondiscriminatorily, and carry out monitoring of vulnerable social groups. [12]



Uzbekistan government launched a targeted State programme of individual housing construction in rural areas. Source:UNECE, 19 June 2014

Over the past two decades, the Uzbek State has made great stride in achieving the realisation of the right to adequate housing. Notably, constitutional and legislative protection on the right to adequate housing exist to safeguard property rights and ensure the minimum conditions for the exercise of the right to adequate housing. [13] Moreover, additional legislations exist to clarify and streamline mechanisms for property ownership, mortgage, privatisation, homeowner's association, urban planning and more. [14] However, a 2017 government survey revealed that 80% of the respondents require upgrades to their living situation. [15]

Water and Energy as Housing Infrastructure Challenges

Despite recent progress, the unavailability of essential facilities remains an issue for Uzbekistan's housing- namely water and temperature regulation. According to the joint monitoring program by the World Health Organization and United Nations International Children's Emergency Fund, in 2022, only 70.74% of the population in rural areas has access to safe drinking water, while 88.78% in urban areas has access. [16]



A boy in the village of Gulistan in Uzbekistan's Fergana region struggles to wash his hands and maintain personal hygiene. (Sherzod Alimov/UNDP Uzbekistan, 2018)

Inaccessibility to water among households would only worsen as a 2024 study by the Eurasian Development Bank estimated that financing shortcomings in the water sector in central Asia would amount to a deficit of more than USD 12 billion between 2025 to 2030, which the worst among the central Asian countries being Uzbekistan with a estimated deficit of almost USD 5 billion for the same period. [17] As Uzbekistan continues to rely on the Aral Sea region as its biggest water source, the continual pollution of the Amu Darya river, which flows into the Aral Sea, will only limit accessibility to drinking water in rural households, [18] and requires financing for the construction of more water purification stations. [19]

Unprecedented global temperature has led to the European Union's Copernicus Climate Change Service declaring 22 July as one of the hottest days ever recorded. [20] Extreme heat increases health risks faced by the populace in regions that remain unadapted to sudden spikes in temperature. [21]

In Uzbekistan alone, around 9.5 million children, which amounts to 91 per cent of its children, were previously exposed to climate-induced heatwaves, with the country even predicted to be the top 10 countries affected by heat stress in 2030. [22] The rise in global temperature has led to a surge in daily need for air conditioning and refrigeration equipment in Uzbekistan, which has also increased the household demand for electricity. [23] This, however, has led to the occasional overloading of the Uzbek national power grid. [24] In 2022, the overloading led to a nationwide blackout as it also affected power plants linked to the grid. [25] Since then, the national power company have been rationing electricity supplies to all households to prevent another blackout. [26] Yet, even in 2024, despite State commitment to resolve production shortfall, necessary State-induced blackouts remain in some regions. [27] Worse, Uzbekistan exporting their already scarce continues electricity to China and Afghanistan amid shortages. [28][29] Consequently, it remains a concern how residents would respond to their State's continual prioritisation of foreign trade over the livelihoods of their people.

Thus, without proper financing into water and energy infrastructure, everyone especially those currently residing in rural areas, will continue to face limited access to services for adequate housing. Limitation to water and electricity among households will likely reignite another wave of protests akin to those between 2019 to 2020.



Uzbekistan braces for heatwave as air temperature in the nation is forecast to rise to 46°C from July 6-8.. Source AKIpress News Agency, 5 July 2021.

High Costs and Housing Shortages

Uzbekistan faces significant challenges in housing affordability, primarily driven by the improper amount of housing, combined with the high cost of property and construction. According to the Asian Development Bank, the number of homes in Uzbekistan needs to be increased by 100k every year until 2040 in order to provide an adequate amount of housing for the population, taking the growth of the population into account. [30] In 2024, the average price of secondary housing in Tashkent is now USD 1,200 per square metre, rendering it virtually unaffordable for most households. [31] With an annual household income per capita of only USD 1,705.680 in Dec 2023, it would take nearly years of average household income to purchase an apartment, thus resulting in many residents being priced out of the housing [32] The market. State Programme Construction of Model Detached Housing offers some relief through subsidised mortgages and tax exemptions, but these measures have not fully addressed the widespread affordability issues. [33]

Moreover, the static availability of housing space, averaging 16 square metres per person since 2020, [34] has resulted in at least 346,318 deficits in housing stock in 2019. [35]

Whilst this figure is notably lower compared to other countries, it nevertheless reflects a broader issue of inadequate housing stock relative to population needs. The lack of comprehensive data on vacant and abandoned properties further complicates the situation, underscoring the need for more effective housing policies and increased investment to alleviate these affordability constraints and meet the housing needs of Uzbekistan's population.

Another factor relating to the high cost would be utility bills. Whilst electricity consumption per capita is low, around 45% less than the global average, Uzbekistan is one of the most energy-intensive nations in the world with energy consumption per unit of GDP more than 50% above the world average. [36] Amidst a rising electrical and gas tariff, [37] the housing sector in Uzbekistan faces significant affordability issues due to low energy efficiency standards and inefficient temperature regulation systems. [38]

For the past decade, it has been constantly highlighted that Uzbekistan's energy efficiency is comparatively low, with district heating systems in large cities resulting in considerable energy losses and inadequate temperature control for windows or using electric residents. [39] heaters exacerbates the problem. Improving energy efficiency through advanced heating systems and better building standards could significantly reduce energy consumption and costs. [40] Transitioning to closed heat supply schemes with individual heating points could offer an economically viable solution, providing substantial savings and addressing both energy inefficiencies and housing affordability concerns. [41]

As residents continue to struggle financially in a rapid urbanising Uzbekistan, the increasing desperation among the local population could once again lead to heightened tensions and unrest, ultimately threatening the peace and security of the community.



A makeshift house in Uzbekistan after locals' houses have been demolished by local authorities. Source: Martin Morgan/BBC, 30 July 2019.

Bridging the Gap in Housing Right

The recent inclusion of the right to adequate housing in Uzbekistan's new Constitution marks significant legal advancement, ensuring protection from unlawful interference, property rights, and access to judicial remedies. However, the practical realisation of these rights remains lacking. The gap between the legal framework and its implementation is evident, as rapid urbanisation and forced evictions continue to impact many individuals. [42] The UN High Commissioner for Refugees reported that 21904 forcibly displaced persons from Uzbekistan in 2023, representing a 67.63 per cent increase compared to 13067 in 2022. [43] Most of the forcibly displaced persons are those residing in rural populations with 20738 (94.68%) in 2023 alone. [44] Despite the constitutional and legal progress, victims of these issues often find that the new laws and protections do not yet translate into tangible relief or justice. [45]

Moreover, the judiciary non-judicial and mechanisms, the complaint such as Ombudsperson's Office and Prosecutor's Office, have yet to effectively enforce housing rights. The slow development of a legal culture, limited access to legal aid, and insufficient follow-up on complaints contribute to the ineffectiveness of these remedies. [46]

Individuals who seek justice through these channels frequently face unresolved cases and inadequate responses, underscoring the need for Uzbekistan to ratify the optional protocol to the International Covenant on Economic, Social, and Cultural Rights to improve judicial understanding and enforcement of housing rights.



Local residents near the Aral Sea struggling to live in the harsh environment. Source: Matilda Dimovska/UNDP Uzbekistan, 23 March 2010

Take the case of Olga Abdullayeva, for example, who was surprised to learn that her privately owned apartment was to be demolished in 2018 when local authorities reallocated her land to a private developer. [47] The forcible relocation of her and her family was done so without any prior consultation, nor was she given any form of adequate compensation. When Olga refused to reallocate, the private developer sued her to have her forcibly removed from her housing, leading to two court decisions on 11 October 2019 and 13 March 2020 that sided against Olga. In her desperate final attempt to save her private property, Olga filed an appeal to the Supreme Court to reverse the previous decisions made by lower courts. Unfortunately, her appeal was still rejected for what local human rights defenders deemed as "arbitrary" reasons.



Mavjuda Mamatkasymova was another person who were forcibly evicted out of her own apartment and passed after her eviction. Source: Farida Sharifullina/housing.uz, 19 October 2024.

Examples like Olga illustrates how the Uzbek government instrumentalises the judicial bodies to arbitrarily and illegally legitimises property seizure of local residents for development purposes. [48] The courts do so by either annulling the registration of private property rights or condoning intimidation tactics used to pressure property owners into selling and accepting, if any, an inadequate amount of compensation. [49] Olga's case is but one of many examples throughout the rapid urbanising landscape in the nation. In 2024, the issue persists, with thousands of residents forcibly evicted from their houses, and thousands more remaining under the threat of eviction. [50]

Conclusion

While Uzbekistan has made notable strides in recognising and legislating the right to significant challenges adequate housing, remain in translating these legal advances into real-world improvements. The gap between the constitutional guarantees and their practical implementation reveals ongoing issues with housing affordability, infrastructure deficits, and energy inefficiencies.

High property costs, inadequate housing conditions, and insufficient access to essential services such as water and energy exacerbate these problems, particularly for rural and vulnerable populations.

challenges Addressing these requires concerted effort to bridge the divide between practice. Strengthening law and enforcement of housing rights through judicial non-judicial mechanisms, energy efficiency, and investing in infrastructure are crucial steps toward ensuring that the right to adequate housing is not merely constitutional promise but a lived reality for all. Ratifying international protocols and enhancing legal aid and support for affected individuals can further bolster these efforts. As Uzbekistan continues its journey towards sustainable and equitable housing solutions, addressing these critical gaps will be essential for fostering a more just and inclusive society.

Recommendations

- Foster peace through inclusive housing policies: The Uzbekistan government should design and implement housing policies that are inclusive and equitable to ensure that all segments, population particularly marginalised and vulnerable groups in rural areas, have access to affordable and adequate housing. Creating strategies that address disparities and encourage community integration, the state can contribute to a more harmonious society and prevent social tensions that arise from housing inequities.
- Promote human dignity with improved infrastructure: Ensuring access to essential services like water and energy fundamental to upholding human dignity and security. Uzbekistan must continue to invest in modernising its water and energy infrastructure to guarantee that all citizens, especially in underserved rural areas, can enjoy a basic standard of living. These improvements will support the right to live with security, peace, and dignity by providing reliable access to safe drinking water and stable energy sources, which are essential for a decent quality of life.

Uphold the fundamental rights of individuals: The Uzbek government should fortify its mechanisms for protecting housing rights, which could include measures such as improving the effectiveness of legal remedies and complaint mechanisms to ensure that housing rights are respected and enforced. Strengthening judicial and non-judicial systems to address housing grievances will also help protect individuals from unlawful evictions and ensure that their rights are safeguarded. Additionally, ratifying international human rights protocols can reinforce further the country's commitment to peace, humanity, and security in housing practices.

- [1] Balakrishnan Rajagopal, 'End of Mission Statement: Visit of the Special Rapporteur on the right to adequate housing to Uzbekistan Mr. Balakrishnan Rajagopal' (30 August 2024) < https://uzbekistan.un.org/en/277737-end-mission-statement-visit-special-rapporteur-right-adequate-housing-uzbekistan-mr> 15 August 2024.
- [2] Martin Morgan, 'Uzbeks protest at house demolitions' (30 July 2019) https://www.bbc.com/news/blogs-news-from-elsewhere-49164936> accessed 10 September 2024.
- [3] Gazeta.uz, 'People whose houses were destroyed blocked the Urganch-Khonka road' (unofficially translated) (27 July 2019) https://www.gazeta.uz/oz/2019/07/27/urganch/ accessed 10 September 2024.
- [4] Farangis Najibullah, 'Power Crisis: Severe Energy Shortages Spark Rare Protests In Uzbekistan' (Radio Free Europe, 4 December 2019) https://www.rferl.org/a/power-crisis-severe-energy-shortages-spark-rare-protests-in-uzbekistan/30307881.html accessed 10 September 2024.
- [5] Radio Free Europe, 'Tashkent Scraps Redistricting Plan After Rare Street Protests' (12 August 2020) https://www.rferl.org/a/tashkent-scraps-redistricting-plan-after-rare-street-protests/30779689.html accessed 10 September 2024.
- [6] International Covenant on Economic, Social and Cultural Rights (adopted 16 December 1966, entered into force 3 January 1976) 993 UNTS 3 (ICESCR), art. 11(1)
- [7] UN Committee on Economic, Social and Cultural Rights (CESCR) 'General Comment No. 4: The Right to Adequate Housing (Art. 11 (1) of the Covenant)' (13 December 1991) UN Doc E/1992/23, para 7.
- [8] Ibid, para 8(a) (q).
- [9] Thomas Byrne, & Dennis P. Culhane, The Right to Housing: An Effective Means for Addressing Homelessness? (2011) 14 JLASC 379, pg. 382
- [10] ICESCR, art. 2(1); CESCR 'General Comment No. 3: The Nature of States Parties' Obligations (Art. 2, Para. 1 of the Covenant)' (14 December 1990) UN Doc E/1991/23, para. 9.
- [11] OHCHR-UN-Habitat, Fact Sheet No. 21 (rev. 1): The Right to Adequate Housing, pg. 32.
- [12] CESCR 'General Comment No. 7: The right to adequate housing (art. 11.1 of the Covenant): forced evictions' (20 May 1997) UN Doc 20/05/97, para 6, 12-13; Ibid, pg. 7.
- [13] The Constitution of the Republic of Uzbekistan, Art. 41 & 47.
- [14] No. 713-I (24 December 1998); Law No. ZRU-58 (4 October 2006); Law No. ZRU-32 (12 April 2006); Law No. ZRU-32 (12 April 2006); Law No. 354-II (7 May 2002).
- [15] Asian Development Bank, 'Uzbekistan Housing Sector and Demand Analysis' in Mortgage Market Sector Development Program (Additional Financing): Report and Recommendation of the President (October 2022), para. 1.

- [16] WHO-UNICEF 'Joint Monitoring Programme for Water Supply, Sanitation and Hygiene (JMP)' (2022) https://washdata.org/data/household#!/uzb accessed 20 August 2024.
- [17] Eurasian Development Bank, Drinking Water Supply and Sanitation in Central Asia: Report 24/5 (28 June 2024).
- [18] Feruzbek Damirov, 'The Silent Killer in Central Asia: How Environmental Degradation Leads to Societal Collapse' (Modern Diplomacy, 12 January 2024) https://moderndiplomacy.eu/2024/01/12/the-silent-killer-in-central-asia-how-environmental-degradation-leads-to-societal-collapse/> accessed 21 August 2024.
- [19] Iroda Muminova, 'Transformative Measures Yield Clean Drinking Water in the Aral Sea Region' (UNDP, 12 March 2024) https://www.undp.org/uzbekistan/stories/transformative-measures-yield-clean-drinking-water-aral-sea-region accessed 21 August 2024.
- [20] Corpernicus, 'New record daily global average temperature reached in July 2024' (25 July 2024) < https://climate.copernicus.eu/new-record-daily-global-average-temperature-reached-july-2024> accessed 22 August 2024.
- [21] Manal Azzi and others, Heat at work: Implications for safety and health (ILO, 25 July 2024), pg. 13-16.
- [22] UNICEF, Beat the heat: Child health amid heatwaves in Europe and Central Asia (24 July 2024), pg. 7.
- [23] EurasiaNet, 'Uzbekistan: Electricity grid strained by heat' (26 July 2022) https://eurasianet.org/uzbekistan-electricity-grid-strained-by-heat accessed 21 August 2024.

[24] Ibid.

- [25] EurasiaNet, 'Uzbekistan: How a power outage sent a country into meltdown' (26 January 2022) https://eurasianet.org/uzbekistan-how-a-power-outage-sent-a-country-into-meltdown accessed 21 August 2024.
- [26] Kun.uz, 'Uzbekistan's power consumption hits new peaks due to extreme heat' (27 July 2024) https://kun.uz/en/news/2024/07/27/uzbekistans-power-consumption-hits-new-peaks-due-to-extreme-heat accessed 21 August 2024.
- [27] Ibid.
- [28] Catherine Putz, 'Afghanistan, Uzbekistan Settle New Electricity Agreement Amid Winter Shortages' (The Diplomat, 4 January 2023) https://thediplomat.com/2023/01/afghanistan-uzbekistan-settle-new-electricity-agreement-amid-winter-shortages/ accessed 21 August 2024;
- [29] Akos Losz and Tatiana Mitrova, 'Central Asia's Overlooked Energy Crisis: What It Means for the Global Gas Market' (Center on Global Energy Policy, 28 March 2023) https://www.energypolicy.columbia.edu/central-asias-overlooked-energy-crisis-what-it-means-for-the-global-gas-market/> accessed 22 August 2024.

- [30] Asian Development Bank, 'Uzbekistan Housing Sector and Demand Analysis' in Mortgage Market Sector Development Program (Additional Financing): Report and Recommendation of the President (October 2022), para. 1.
- [31] Kun.uz, 'Average housing price in Tashkent surpasses \$1,200 mark per m^2 Central Bank' (13 February 2024) < https://kun.uz/en/news/2024/02/13/average-housing-price-intashkent-surpasses-1200-mark-per-m-central-bank' accessed 22 August 2024.
- [32] CEIC Data, 'Uzbekistan Household Income per Capita: 2000-2023' (2023) https://www.ceicdata.com/en/indicator/uzbekistan/annual-household-income-per-capita accessed 22 August 2024.
- [33] Decree of the President of the Republic of Uzbekistan No. PP-1046 of 26 january 2009 on the State Programme 'The Year of Rural Development'
- [34] Statistics Agency under the President of the Republic of Uzbekistan, 'The level of provision of the population with housing in the Republic of Uzbekistan is growing' (23 August 2024) https://stat.uz/en/en/access-statistics/181-ofytsyalnaia-statystyka-en/6385-living-standards1 accessed 24 August 2024.
- [35] O'zbek Tilida, 'Electricity and gas tariffs to increase in Uzbekistan starting May 1' (Gazeta.uz,16 April 2024) https://www.gazeta.uz/en/2024/04/16/tariffs/#:~:text=Prices%20for%20gas%20and%20electricity%20for%20population%20will,the%20long-

postponed%20changes%20during%20a%20briefing%20on%20Tuesday.> accessed 10 September 2024.

- [36] UNECE, Potential for improving energy efficiency in the refrigeration and air conditioning sector in Uzbekistan (2022), pg. 8.
- [37] Center for Energy Efficiency, Energy efficiency in Buildings: Untapped Reserves for Uzbekistan Sustainable Development (2013).
- [38] Charles Cormier and Jas Singh, 'The Transition to Sustainable Heating in Central Asia Is Critical and Achievable' (The Diplomat, 13 November 2023) < https://thediplomat.com/2023/11/the-transition-to-sustainable-heating-in-central-asia-is-critical-and-achievable/> accessed 27 August 2024.
- [39] IEA, Uzbekistan 2022: Energy Policy Review (EU, 2022)
- [40] Daniela M. Behr and others, Introducing the Adequate Housing Index (AHI): A New Approach to Estimate the Adequate Housing Deficit within and across Emerging Economies (World Bank, November 2021), page 66.
- [41] UNECE, Uzbekistan's Policy Brief (March 2024), pg. 2.
- [42] UNGA, "Resettlement after evictions and displacement: addressing a human rights crisis: Report of the Special Rapporteur on adequate housing as a component of the right to an adequate standard of living, and on the right to non-discrimination in this context, Balakrishnan Rajagopal' (25 January 2024) UN Doc A/HRC/55/53, para. 42.

[43] UNHCR, 'Uzbekistan - Data on forcibly displaced populations and stateless persons' (last modified 18 June 2024) https://data.humdata.org/dataset/unhcr-population-data-for-uzb accessed 24 August 2024.

[44] Ibid.

[45] IPHR, 'Forced evictions in Uzbekistan: families at risk. Case of Olga Abdullayeva' (13 March 2023) < https://iphronline.org/articles/forced-evictions-in-uzbekistan/#:~:text=Unlawful%20forced%20evictions%20have%20formed%20a%20widespread%20pattern,property%20and%20driving%20them%20into%20poverty%20and%20homelessness. > accessed 24 August 2024.

[46] Coalition of Civic Activists of Uzbekistan, Alternative Thematic Report to the session of the 4th cycle of the Universal Periodic Review of the Republic of Uzbekistan: Analysis of forced eviction process in Uzbekistan during the period 2018–2023 (2023).

[47] IPHR, 'Forced evictions in Uzbekistan: families at risk. Case of Olga Abdullayeva' (13 March 2023) https://iphronline.org/articles/forced-evictions-in-uzbekistan/ accessed 10 September 2024.

[48] Ibid.

[49] Ibid.

[50] Coalition for Human Rights in Development, 'Uzbekistan: local activist fights against imminent forced evictions' (8 January 2024) https://rightsindevelopment.org/news/dilmurod-mirusmanov-forced-evictions-tashkent-uzbekistan/ accessed 10 September 2024.

Balancing Security and Obligations: Plight of Afghan Refugees in Central Asia's Legal Landscape

Saher Husain

Key Takeaways

- Central Asian countries are generally closed to refugees, with policies designed to prevent the entry of asylum seekers and control the influx of individuals they deem undesirable.
- The influx of Afghan refugees neighbouring Central Asian countries has created a complex situation where these must balance their domestic nations security concerns with their international obligations to protect and support those fleeing persecution. This tension underscores the challenges these countries face in managing the refugee crisis while adhering to international legal standards.
- While neighbouring Central Asian countries like Tajikistan and Turkmenistan have taken steps to align their refugee policies with international legal standards, significant practical gaps remain in their implementation, particularly with ensuring non-refoulement and access to basic services for Afghan refugees. Uzbekistan's non-ratification 1951 Refugee of the Convention leaves refugees within borders vulnerable to inconsistent treatment, underscoring the urgent need for the region to strengthen legal frameworks and uphold international commitments to better protect displaced individuals.

Introduction

Since the Taliban's takeover of Afghanistan in 2021, the country has experienced a dramatic escalation in violence, instability, and human rights abuses, prompting a significant exodus of Afghan citizens over the years.[1] The rapid deterioration of living conditions, coupled with natural disasters, and fears of persecution[2], has forced many Afghans to seek safety beyond their national borders. In particular, neighbouring countries within the Central Asian region—such as Tajikistan, Uzbekistan, and Turkmenistan-have become key destinations for those fleeing the crisis. These countries share not only geographical proximity but complex historical and cultural ties Afghanistan. However, these neighbouring states have expressed growing concerns about the potential domestic security risks posed by the influx of refugees, fearing that it could destabilize their domestic environments and exacerbate existing socio-economic challenges. [3]



The Taliban's resurgence prompted concerns of a looming humanitarian crisis in Afghanistan and the surrounding region leading to mass migration. Source: Reuters 2021.

The treatment of Afghan refugees in these countries not only reflects their domestic priorities but also raises questions about their adherence to international refugee law and human rights standards. Given this context, it becomes essential to explore the policies these Central Asian nations have adopted in response to the Afghan refugee crisis, as well as scrutinising how these policies align with their international legal obligations.

Status of Refugees in Central Asian Countries

As of January 2024, there are around 7,636 refugees and 3,075 asylum-seekers from Afghanistan, hosted by Central Asian countries. [4] However, without legal status, they are often unable to access basic rights and services such as employment, freedom of movement, healthcare, and education.[5]

These refugees face varying legal protections depending on the country they reside in. The 1951 Convention Relating to the Status of Refugees (1951 Refugee Convention) [6] has by Tajikistan (1993) and been ratified Turkmenistan (1998), however, Uzbekistan is the only country which has yet to ratify it.[7] The 1951 Refugee Convention is a cornerstone of international refugee law, setting out the rights of individuals who are granted asylum and the responsibilities of nations that provide refuge. The Convention establishes the principle of non-refoulement, i.e., the prohibition of returning refugees to territories where their life or freedom would be threatened, and also, outlines standards for the treatment of refugees, ensuring they have access to basic rights such as employment, education, and public relief, and prevents arbitrary detention or expulsion. For Tajikistan and Turkmenistan, ratification of the Refugee Convention means that they are legally bound to uphold these obligations and protect refugees in accordance with international law. Their commitments include offering refugees protection from persecution, ensuring humane treatment, and facilitating integration into society.

By contrast, Uzbekistan's failure to ratify the Convention creates a significant legal gap. Without formal adherence to the Refugee Convention, Uzbekistan is not obligated to implement these rights and protections. This raises concerns over the treatment of refugees within its borders, particularly with respect to non-refoulement, fair asylum processes, and access to essential services. The lack of legal commitment may also deter international organisations from effectively working within Uzbekistan to provide humanitarian aid or legal support for refugees. This non-ratification can lead to inconsistent refugee policies that may not align with international norms, undermining the protection of vulnerable individuals fleeing persecution.



Countless Afghans displaced since the Taliban's ascent to power. Source: Sayed Habib Bidel/UNOCHA 2022.

It is therefore important to dive into the domestic legal landscape of these countries to further examine their adherence and/or acceptance of refugees.

Tajikistan

As of January 2024, Tajikistan is hosting approximately 10,000 refugees, asylum-seekers, and stateless individuals, many of whom are from Afghanistan.[8] However, despite its international legal commitments, Tajikistan has made minimal efforts to fully uphold these obligations, often falling short in providing adequate protection and support to refugees. For example, the Law of the Republic of Tajikistan on Refugees No. 1124 of 2014[9]

stipulates who a refugee or asylum-seeker is and lays down important principles like nondiscrimination and non-refoulement to be followed while accepting or rejecting their refugee status. However, Resolution No. 325 of 2000 (amended by Resolution No. 328 of 2004) [10] forbids refugees and asylum seekers from living in big cities or the border districts of Tajikistan. This leaves them currently making homes in cities like Vahdat[11], which limits their access to better job opportunities or proper and better healthcare services, as a result of which many Afghan refugees face economic and health-related hardships.[12] Ahmad, an Aghan who has been living in Vahdat for 2 years now stated that "the main problem for migrants in Tajikistan is the uncertainty of their future. They work in construction and as taxi drivers for very low wages and struggle to pay taxes. If they cannot afford it, continuing their education becomes impossible. It can be said that 95% of migrants have been left out of higher education."[13] Therefore, many live in the fear of uncertainty.

Such discriminatory laws and practices not only violate the principles mentioned in the National Refugee Law No. 1124 of 2014 but also Article 26 of the 1951 Refugee Convention [14], along with Articles 2 and 12 of the ICCPR [15].



Afghan refugees living in poverty in the city of Vahdat, Tajikistan. Source: RFE/RL 2022.

Moreover, many Afghan refugees since 2022, have been forcibly deported and expelled despite facing risk back home. The wife of one of the deportees reported that "my husband's residency documents were correct. He had a UN refugee card, but he was expelled from Tajikistan... My husband is now on the other side of the border, and I am in Tajikistan with my three children. We don't know where to go."[16] The UNHCR has raised concerns over these incidents and pointed out that such forced asylum-seekers put at risk returns persecution upon return, constituting a serious breach of international law.[17] Elizabeth Tan, UNHCR's Director of International Protection, stated "We are asking Tajikistan tostop detaining and deporting refugees, an action that puts lives at risk... Forced return of refugees is against the law and runs contrary to the principle of non-refoulement, a cornerstone of international refugee law."[18]

This shows that, despite Tajikistan's formal commitments under international law, including the 1951 Refugee Convention and ICCPR, the country's practices reflect a troubling pattern of non-compliance. The restrictive laws combined with instances of forced deportation, highlight a disconnect between Tajikistan's legal obligations and its treatment of Afghan refugees. Such actions not only violate fundamental principles of non-refoulement and non-discrimination but also expose refugees to significant risks, including persecution, further undermining their safety and dignity. Tajikistan must focus on complying with its international obligations. The government should halt forced deportations and amend laws such as Resolution No. 325 to lift restrictions on where refugees can live, granting them access to better employment opportunities, healthcare, and social services. By doing so, Tajikistan would not only be upholding international commitments but also providing Afghan refugees with the means to build stable, self-sufficient lives.

Despite all this, the role of the international bodies has been instrumental. For instance, the Youth Entrepreneurship and Employment Skills (YES) programme under the Aga Foundation's local impact project supported by USAID has helped support many Afghan refugees in graduating and building the necessary skills to enter the job market.[19] initiatives by international Moreover. organisations like the partnership between UNHCR and IOM on 6 September 2024 have helped reinforce the commitment to joint efforts in supporting refugees and vulnerable groups in Tajikistan. [20] Therefore international organisations have played an important role where the government has failed. organisations should continue to work closely with Tajikistan to promote and protect the rights of refugees.



September 2024 Partnership between UNHCR and IOM to help refugees and vulnerable groups in Tajikistan .Source: UNHCR Central Asia 2024.

Uzbekistan

While Uzbekistan has shown the will to join the 1951 Refugee Convention [21], the fact that it has not as of yet ratified the treaty raises concerns about the protection of refugees and asylumwithin its borders. Refugees seekers Uzbekistan have limited access to rights and are often forced to move to third countries irregularly.[22] Moreover, because of only having been granted short-term visas, many Afghan refugees trafficking, are vulnerable to compounded by harassment from authorities. [23]



Uzbek border security officers inspecting an Afghan citizen at Termez-Hairatan crossing, Uzbekistan, Source:: VOA 2021.

Without formal ratification, Uzbekistan remains outside the legal framework that mandates key protections such as non-refoulement, the right to seek asylum, and access to essential services for refugees. This lack of commitment leaves refugees vulnerable to inconsistent policies and practices and limits Uzbekistan's accountability under international law.

Recent 2024 reports indicate that Uzbekistan is engaged in negotiations with Germany on the deportation of Afghan refugees, raising further concerns about its approach to refugee protection. [24] Such actions would directly contradict the principle of non-refoulement, further underscoring the need for Uzbekistan to ratify the Refugee Convention and establish a comprehensive legal framework to safeguard refugee rights. Without this, refugees remain at risk of being expelled to countries where their safety cannot be guaranteed, in clear violation of international human rights standards.

The only reference made to the institution of asylum is stipulated [25] under Article 93 of the Constitution, which explicitly refers to the right to seek asylum. However, there is no national legal instrument governing the application procedure or regulatory mechanism to help refugees in the country. While Presidential Decree No. UP-5060 of 2017[26] allows for the granting of asylum individuals political to facing persecution, marking a positive initial step towards building an asylum system, it remains limited in scope. This highlights the urgent need for comprehensive national legislation

that establishes clear procedures and protections for all refugees, ensuring their rights are upheld under international standards, starting with the urgent need to ratify the 1951 Refugee Convention.

The only reference made to the institution of asylum is stipulated [25] under Article 93 of the Constitution, which explicitly refers to the right to seek asylum. However, there is no national legal instrument governing the application procedure or regulatory mechanism to help refugees in the country. While Presidential Decree No. UP-5060 of 2017[26] allows for the granting of political facing persecution, asylum to individuals marking a positive initial step towards building an asylum system, but it remains limited in scope. This highlights the urgent need for comprehensive national legislation establishes clear procedures and protections for all refugees, ensuring their rights are upheld by international standards, starting with the urgent need to ratify the 1951 Refugee Convention.

Turkmenistan

The government of Turkmenistan's commitment international legal obligations to demonstrated not only by its ratification of the 1951 Refugee Convention but also by its accession to the 1961 Statelessness Convention. [27] These actions signal a strong alignment with international refugee and human rights frameworks. In addition, the 2017 Law on Refugees [28] provides a domestic legal basis for determining who qualifies as a refugee or asylum-seeker while accepting or rejecting their refugee status in line with international legal principles. This law offers a more structured approach to refugee protection, though the practical implementation of these protections difficult to assess due to the remains government's tight control over information. The lack of transparency, data, and statistics presents a significant challenge in evaluating the extent of Turkmenistan's openness to refugees, as the government maintains strict control over the flow of information. [29]

Despite these challenges, Turkmenistan has taken encouraging steps in 2024 collaborating with the UNHCR to strengthen cooperation on issues of statelessness and asylum. This cooperation includes initiatives improving aimed refugee protection mechanisms and addressing the needs of stateless individuals, highlighting the potential for further development of its asylum system. [30] Moreover, international organisations like the IOM have played an important role in supporting



Training session for judges on nationality and statelessness cases organized by UNHCR in Ashgabat, Turkmenistan. Source: UNHCR 2024.

Afghan nationals living in Turkmenistan, especially women and girls, to ensure long-term sustainable development at the local level. [31] The IOM's work, in collaboration with the Turkmen government, demonstrates a positive approach toward integrating refugees into local communities and ensuring their access to essential services.

However, despite these promising Turkmenistan's developments, restrictive environment and lack of comprehensive data make it difficult to fully assess the country's treatment of refugees. Greater transparency and more robust legal and institutional reforms are needed to ensure that Turkmenistan's commitments to its international obligations translate into tangible benefits for refugees and asylum-seekers, especially those fleeing from conflict zones like Afghanistan. Strengthening these frameworks and improving the availability of reliable data will be crucial in monitoring Turkmenistan's progress and ensuring that its legal commitments effectively are implemented.

Conclusion

The Afghan refugee crisis has posed significant challenges for the Central Asian countries-Tajikistan, Uzbekistan, and Turkmenistan. While each nation has made varying degrees of progress toward fulfilling its international obligations, major gaps remain in ensuring adequate protection for refugees.

To move forward, these Central Asian countries must address the inconsistencies in their policies and legal frameworks by enhancing transparency, ratifying international treaties where absent, and implementing more robust domestic laws in line with international standards. International organisations must continue to play a critical role in filling gaps where national policies fall short, advocating for refugee rights, and supporting local communities. Only through such coordinated efforts can the region hope to meet its international obligations and provide meaningful protection for the Afghan refugees and asylumseekers who rely on these countries for safety and survival.

Recommendations

Uzbekistan should prioritise ratifying the 1951
Refugee Convention and its 1967 Protocol.
Ratification would signify a crucial step
toward ensuring that refugees in Uzbekistan
receive the protections they are entitled to
under global standards. Additionally,
ratification would enable Uzbekistan to
cooperate more effectively with international
organisations, such as the UNHCR, to
address the needs of displaced individuals
and streamline the asylum process.

- The Tajik government should amend laws like Resolution No. 325, which restricts refugees from living in larger cities, limiting their access to jobs and healthcare. Additionally, Tajikistan must halt forced deportations and better enforce its existing refugee laws, ensuring fair treatment and access to services for Afghan refugees. By working with international organisations, Tajikistan can enhance economic opportunities and support for refugees in vulnerable areas.
- Turkmenistan Government of should improve data collection and ensure that the 2017 Law on Refugees is applied fairly and efficiently. It must develop transparent and efficient asylum systems that provide fair and timely determinations of refugee status. strengthening cooperation international organisations like the UNHCR IOM, Turkmenistan can enhance support services for Afghan refugees and integration promote their into local communities, especially through programs focusing on education, healthcare, and employment.

- [1] Global Humanitarian Overview 2024 (2024) Afghanistan, OCHA. (Accessed 15 August 2024) https://humanitarianaction.info/document/global-humanitarian-overview-2024/article/afghanistan-rrp-0
- [2] UNHCR (29 July 2024) "Afghanistan Refugee Crisis Explained", website (Accessed 15 August 2024) https://www.unrefugees.org/news/afghanistan-refugee-crisis-explained/
- [3] Mansur Mirovalev (19 August 2021) "Afghanistan's Central Asian neighbours panic, reject refugees", Aljazeera (Accessed 15 August 2024)

https://www.aljazeera.com/news/2021/8/19/afghanistans-exsoviet-neighbours-panic-reject-refugees

- [4] Aiya Siyaz (10 July 2024) "Central Asia celebrates World Refugee Day 2024" UNHCR Central Asia (Accessed 15 August 2024) https://www.unhcr.org/centralasia/en/59569-central-asia-celebrates-world-refugee-day-
- 2024.html#:~:text=As%20of%20January%202024%2C%20Central,%2 Dseekers%2C%20mostly%20from%20Afghanistan
- [5] UNHCR in Central Asia (2024) website (Accessed 13 August 2024) https://www.unhcr.org/centralasia/en/unhcr-in-central-asia
- [6] UN General Assembly, Convention Relating to the Status of Refugees, United Nations, Treaty Series, vol. 189, p. 137, 28 July 1951, (Accessed 15 August 2024) https://www.ohchr.org/en/instruments-
 mechanisms/instruments/convention-relating-status-refugees
- [7] 1951 Refugee Convention ratification status of countries (Accessed 15 August 2024) https://treaties.un.org/pages/ViewDetailsII.aspx?src=TREATY&mtdsg_no=V-2&chapter=5&Temp=mtdsg2&clang=_en
- [8] UNHCR (2024) Tajikistan, website (Accessed 20 August 2024) https://www.unhcr.org/centralasia/en/tajikistan
- [9] Tajikistan: Law No. 1124 of 2014 on Refugees, Law No. 1124 of 2014, 26 July 2014, (Accessed 20 August 2024) https://www.refworld.org/legal/legislation/natlegbod/2014/en/57522
- [10] Tajikistan: Resolution No. 325 of 2000, On the list of Tajik settlements prohibited for temporary residence of asylum-seekers and refugees, 26 July 2000, (Accessed 20 August 2024) https://www.refworld.org/legal/decreees/natlegbod/2000/en/18 070
- [11] Hoda Sadat (24 April 2024) "Afghans in Tajikistan between rock and a hard place", Salam Watandar (Accessed 25 August 2024) https://swn.af/en/2024/04/afghans-in-tajikistan-between-rock-and-a-hard-place/
- [12] Sertan Sanderson (4 October 2023) "Abandoned without hope: Afghan refugees live in fear of mass deportation in Central Asia", InfoMigrants (Accessed 20 August 2024) https://www.infomigrants.net/en/post/52327/abandoned-without-hope-afghan-refugees-live-in-fear-of-mass-deportation-in-central-asia

[13] (n 11).

[14] (n 5).

- [15] UN General Assembly, International Covenant on Civil and Political Rights, United Nations, Treaty Series, vol. 999, p. 171, 16 December 1966, (accessed 20 August 2024) https://www.ohchr.org/sites/default/files/ccpr.pdf
- [16] RFE/RL (26 August 2022) "We Don't Know Where To Go': Afghan Refugees Forcibly Deported From Tajikistan", website (Accessed 20 August 2024) https://www.rferl.org/a/afghan-refugees-forcibly-deported-tajikistan/32004690.html
- [17] UNHCR Asia Pacific (25 August 2022) "UNHCR raises concerns over Afghan refugee forced returns from Tajikistan", website (Accessed 25 August 2024)

https://www.unhcr.org/asia/news/news-releases/unhcr-raises-concerns-over-afghan-refugee-forced-returns-

tajikistan#:~:text=A%20UNHCR%20global%20non%2Dreturn,efficient %20asylum%20process%20in%20Tajikistan

[18] Ibid.

[19] Aga Foundation (6 March 2024) ""My dream is to open salons across Tajikistan and employ other girls like me": Yalda's story, a young Afghan refugee in Tajikistan", website (Accessed 25 August 2024)

https://www.akf.org.uk/my-dream-is-to-open-salons-across-tajikistan-and-employ-other-girls-like-me-yaldas-story-a-young-afghan-refugee-in-tajikistan/

- [20] Muhammadkhuja Davlyatov (10 September 2024) "UNHCR and IOM Reinforce Partnership to Support Afghan Refugees in Tajikistan", UNHCR Central Asia (Accessed 11 September 2024) https://www.unhcr.org/centralasia/en/60773-unhcr-and-iom-reinforce-partnership-to-support-afghan-refugees-intajikistan.html
- [21] UNHCR Central Asia (17 March 2023) "NHRC and UNHCR presented recommendations for development of asylum legislation in Uzbekistan" website (Accessed 27 August 2024) https://www.unhcr.org/centralasia/en/20797-nhrc-and-unhcr-presented-recommendations-for-development-of-asylum-legislation-in-uzbekistan.html
- [22] UN General Assembly (24 August 2023) Uzbekistan Compilation of information prepared by the Office of the United Nations High Commissioner for Human Rights, website (Accessed 27 August 2024) https://documents.un.org/doc/undoc/gen/g23/161/41/pdf/g231 6141.pdf
- [23] US Department of State (2024) "2024 Trafficking in Persons Report: Uzbekistan", website (Accessed 30 August 2024) https://www.state.gov/reports/2024-trafficking-in-persons-report/uzbekistan/
- [24] Tolonews (17 June 2024) "Germany Seeks to Deport Afghan Refugees via Uzbekistan" website (Accessed 27 August 2024) https://tolonews.com/afghanistan-189321; KUN.UZ (17 June 2024) "Germany is negotiating with Uzbekistan on the deportation of Afghan refugees" website (Accessed 29 August 2024) https://kun.uz/en/news/2024/06/17/media-germany-is-negotiating-with-uzbekistan-on-the-deportation-of-afghan-refugees
- [25] Uzbekistan: Constitution, 8 December 1992, (Accessed 29 August 2024) https://www.refworld.org/legal/legislation/natlegbod/1992/en/18453

- [26] PRESIDENTIAL DECREE OF THE REPUBLIC OF UZBEKISTAN of May 29, 2017 No. UP-5060 (Accessed 30 August 2024) https://cis-legislation.com/document.fwx?rgn=97798
- [27] Convention on the Reduction of Statelessness, New York, 30 August 1961, United Nations, Treaty Series, vol. 989, p. 175. (Accessed 1 September 2024) https://treaties.un.org/pages/ViewDetails.aspx?src=TREATY&mtdsg_no=V-4&chapter=5
- [28] Turkmenistan: Law on Refugees (As Amended in 2017), 16 June 2017, (Accessed 1 September 2024) https://www.refworld.org/legal/legislation/natlegbod/2017/en/116-281
- [29] UNHCR Universal Periodic Review: Fourth Cycle, 44th Session: TURKMENISTAN (1 January 2024) website (Accessed 2 September 2024) https://upr-info.org/sites/default/files/country-document/2024-01/UNHCR_UPR44_TKM_E_Main.pdf
- [30] UNHCR Central Asia (3 May 2024) "Government of Turkmenistan and UNHCR strengthen cooperation on statelessness and asylum", website (Accessed 2 September 2024) https://www.unhcr.org/centralasia/en/58755-government-of-turkmenistan-and-unhcr-strengthen-cooperation-on-statelessness-and-asylum.html
- [31] IOM (24 June 2024) "IOM promotes economic empowerment of women and girls from Afghan and local communities in Turkmenistan" website (Accessed 2 September 2024) https://turkmenistan.iom.int/news/iom-promotes-economic-empowerment-women-and-girls-afghan-and-local-communities-turkmenistan



The Peace & Security Monitor is produced by the Platform for Peace and Humanity

The Peace & Security Monitor Central Asia

Issue 9 September 2024 ISSN 2989-3038

Platform for Peace and Humanity contact: office@peacehumanity.org www.peacehumanity.org



